

Council Special Report No. 98 October 2024

Foreign Influence and Democratic Governance

Defining and Countering Malign Influence

Miles Kahler

COUNCIL on FOREIGN RELATIONS

Council Special Report No. 98 October 2024

Foreign Influence and Democratic Governance

Defining and Countering Malign Influence

Miles Kahler

The mission of the Council on Foreign Relations is to inform U.S. engagement with the world. Founded in 1921, CFR is a nonpartisan, independent national membership organization, think tank, educator, and publisher, including of *Foreign Affairs*. It generates policy-relevant ideas and analysis, convenes experts and policymakers, and promotes informed public discussion—all to have impact on the most consequential issues facing the United States and the world.

The Council on Foreign Relations takes no institutional positions on policy issues and has no affiliation with the U.S. government. All views expressed in its publications and on its website are the sole responsibility of the author or authors.

Council Special Reports (CSRs) are concise briefs, produced to provide a rapid response to a developing crisis or contribute to the public's understanding of current policy dilemmas. CSRs are written by individual authors—who may be CFR fellows or acknowledged experts from outside the institution—in consultation with an advisory committee. The committee serves as a sounding board and provides feedback on a draft report. It usually meets twice—once before a draft is written and once again when there is a draft for review; however, advisory committee members, unlike Task Force members, are not asked to sign off on the report or to otherwise endorse it. Once published, CSRs are posted on CFR.org.

For further information about CFR or this Special Report, please write to the Council on Foreign Relations, 58 East 68th Street, New York, NY 10065, or call the Communications office at 212.434.9888. Visit our website, CFR.org.

Copyright © 2024 by the Council on Foreign Relations®, Inc.

All rights reserved.

Printed in the United States of America.

This report may not be reproduced in whole or in part, in any form beyond the reproduction permitted by Sections 107 and 108 of the U.S. Copyright Law Act (17 U.S.C. Sections 107 and 108) and excerpts by reviewers for the public press, without express written permission from the Council on Foreign Relations.

To submit a letter in response to a Council Special Report for publication on our website, CFR. org, you may send an email to publications@cfr.org. Alternatively, letters may be mailed to us at: Publications Department, Council on Foreign Relations, 58 East 68th Street, New York, NY 10065. Letters should include the writer's name, postal address, and daytime phone number. Letters may be edited for length and clarity, and may be published online. Please do not send attachments. All letters become the property of the Council on Foreign Relations and will not be returned. We regret that, owing to the volume of correspondence, we cannot respond to every letter.

This report is printed on paper that is FSC ® Chain-of-Custody Certified by a printer who is certified by BM TRADA North America Inc.

CONTENTS

- iv Foreword
- vi Acknowledgments
- 1 Introduction
- 3 Defining and Evaluating Foreign Influence
- 9 Avenues of Influence: Money
- 16 Avenues of Influence: Information
- 23 Avenues of Influence: People
- 28 Foreign Influence and Democracy Promotion
- 30 Foreign Influence and Democratic Governance: Evaluation and Response
- 39 Conclusion: Foreign Influence, Domestic Solutions
- 41 Endnotes
- 55 About the Author
- 56 Advisory Committee

FOREWORD

The question of foreign influence in the political process has posed thorny challenges to democratic governance since the establishment of the republic. While pluralism and openness are defining virtues of liberal democracy, these tenets enable foreign entities, friendly and unfriendly, to influence domestic politics by overt and covert means that can infringe on U.S. sovereignty.

At the dawn of the nineteenth century, foreign influence was constrained to a relatively narrow set of techniques, namely subversive agents on the payroll of foreign powers and interests. Today, democratic governance is under siege from foreign influence by means the founders never envisaged, and by means exponentially more effective and accessible than those employed as recently as the end of the Cold War. The contemporary problem of foreign influence is driven by transformational shifts in world order, the global economy, and technology. Together, these shifts have opened new avenues for malign and benign foreign influence operations. Leading global autocracies are no longer sequestered behind an iron curtain, nor are their foreign influence schemes bound by ideological aims: marring the democratic process is often the goal in and of itself. The global economy is now deeply interconnected, with China, the world's most powerful autocracy, at its core, creating an array of opportunities and avenues for influence. The rise of the internet, social media, and artificial intelligence has also dramatically lowered the barrier for foreign entities to surreptitiously influence political discourse at scale.

Foreign influence is not limited to our adversaries or rivals. Allies and partners are likewise capitalizing on greater global connectivity to sway domestic political processes, further complicating the foreign influence threat landscape and blurring the legal and ethical lines between legitimate political activity and illegitimate interference. To address this confluence of factors, democratic governance must evolve to combat malign foreign influence without succumbing to isolationist, nativist, and autocratic impulses.

In this Council Special Report, Senior Fellow for Global Governance Miles Kahler outlines a compelling and balanced framework to guide a potential policy response. Kahler defines the new means of foreign influence, exposes the unique risks they pose to democratic governance, and ultimately proposes novel methods, both legal and practical, by which democracies around the world can insulate themselves from undue foreign influence without undermining democratic values and free-market ideals or alienating well-intentioned allies and partners. Kahler's recommendations comprise a whole-of-society response, including broader campaign finance disclosures and donor restrictions; new federal data privacy rules for foreign social media companies; enhanced information sharing and joint enforcement mechanisms between federal, state, local, and friendly international authorities; and new guidelines for think tanks and civil society organizations to better identify and counter foreign influence. Yet all this is easier said than done. Kahler's report demands swift nonpartisan cooperation in an era of political polarization so intense that the very issue of foreign influence has become highly politicized. It is an important contribution at this critical time.

Michael Froman

President Council on Foreign Relations October 2024

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I am grateful to the members of the Advisory Committee, who provided expert contributions to our study group discussions and helpful comments on previous drafts of this report. Although the views expressed in this report are my own, the committee encouraged me to sharpen my arguments and suggested resources that strengthened the report. My colleagues at the Council lent their expertise in a valuable discussion at a Fellows' lunch and in later exchanges. I thank CFR President Michael Froman and Senior Vice President, Director of Studies, and Maurice R. Greenberg Chair Shannon K. O'Neil for their review and comments, and Managing Director of Publications Patricia Dorff and Associate Editor Christian Kreznar for their editorial contributions. Steven Holmes, Sahil Mathur, Terrence Mullan, and Ania Zolyniak provided essential research and logistical support. I thank the Diamonstein-Spielvogel Foundation for its support of this report. This publication is part of the Diamonstein-Spielvogel Project on the Future of Democracy.

Miles Kahler

INTRODUCTION

Russian interference in the 2016 U.S. presidential election heightened concern over efforts by authoritarian governments to both redirect foreign policy and undermine confidence in democratic institutions. In this year of elections in liberal democracies, concerns over foreign influence have only grown, amplified by the ongoing Russian invasion of Ukraine, China's assertive foreign policy, and the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. There are many critical democratic processes to influence and a growing number of reasons to influence them.

Russia has led the way. A recently obtained secret addendum to a Russian Foreign Ministry document calls for an "offensive information campaign" and other measures, including "propaganda campaigns supporting isolationist and extremist policies."1 That guidance was reflected in a "barrage of disinformation, manipulation and malice" from Russia in advance of elections to the European Parliament as well as allegations of Russian influence directed at specific far-right parliamentarians in Germany and elsewhere.2 Russian attempts to influence the outcome of the 2024 U.S. elections have also intensified. In September, the U.S. Justice Department announced that two Russian operatives had directed millions of dollars to a U.S.-based business to create and distribute propaganda videos through American right-wing influencers.3 Meta banned Russian state media outlets from its platforms after the U.S. government sanctioned their parent companies. 4 Microsoft described fake videos deployed by Russian agents to undermine the campaign of Vice President Kamala Harris.5

China's influence campaigns have expanded from the Asia-Pacific region (e.g., Australia, New Zealand, and Taiwan) to the United States and Europe. Although directed earlier to reshaping elite and public opinion of Chinese policies and its regime, China's recent actions in the

United States and Europe have followed Russia's attempts to deepen political divisions and forge alliances with politicians.⁶ Anxiety over election-year meddling has been heightened by the advancing frontier of technology, especially the emergence of artificial intelligence (AI) as a new tool for disinformation wielded in influence campaigns. China has already used that tool in Taiwan's 2024 presidential election, although its efforts once again failed to defeat its target, the candidate of the Democratic Progressive Party.

Chinese influence operations have also erupted as a political issue in Canada, after a committee of parliamentarians reported "troubling intelligence" that some members of parliament are "semi-witting or witting' participants in the efforts of foreign states to interfere in [Canadian] politics." In the United States, the Chinese government and Chinese Communist Party were accused of extending their reach into state and local government when a high-ranking aide to two New York governors was indicted on multiple counts related to her work as a Chinese agent.8 China's efforts to monitor and harass Chinese dissidents in the United States were highlighted by the conviction of a Chinese American academic for assisting in its transnational surveillance.9 Iran's willingness to extend its repression abroad has included subcontracting to criminal organizations in the United States and elsewhere.10 A desire to influence U.S. politics and policy is not limited to the United States' adversaries, however; countries aligned with the United States also aim to advance their interests via U.S. domestic politics.

To adequately address foreign influence in the domestic politics of the United States and its democratic allies, malign foreign influence should be defined and assessed, countermeasures developed, and the risks associated with those responses carefully evaluated. Successful defense against malign foreign influence in democracies will resonate with a wider global audience that embraces self-determination—the right of a country to determine its own future political path.

DEFINING AND EVALUATING FOREIGN INFLUENCE

A hard sovereignty view of democracy holds that democratic governments should only be accountable to and influenced by their citizens; all foreign influence should therefore be ruled illegitimate. However, no contemporary liberal democracy adopts this view of sovereignty, one more likely to be endorsed by authoritarian regimes. A more plausible perspective allows legitimate foreign stakeholders (i.e., those who are affected by a government's external policies) to influence those policies. For example, the U.S. government provides security guarantees and economic assistance far beyond its borders. As a global power, the United States should expect foreign efforts to influence its politics and policy."

Most foreign efforts to influence U.S. democracy are benign, and many provide useful information about the effects of U.S. foreign and domestic policies on other societies. Information provided by those outside the United States can be particularly useful for a large, self-absorbed democracy with a fragmented, federal political system and a host of competing domestic interests. Foreign influence conducted in an open, legal, and transparent fashion contributes to successful U.S. foreign policy.

Rather than trying to exclude all efforts at foreign influence in U.S. politics, debate revolves around who is attempting to exert influence and how that influence is exerted. The concept of sharp power, coined to describe efforts by authoritarian states "at censorship, or the use of manipulation to sap the integrity of independent institutions," combines answers to those two distinct questions. Distinguishing actor and actions allows for greater clarity in defining unwanted or malign foreign influence. Although the influence efforts of authoritarian states

have received the most attention recently, other governments, including the United States, have also conducted such influence operations and election interventions. Such interventions by liberal democracies in other liberal democracies tend to be rare, but certain forms of influence would be regarded as illegitimate or illegal when conducted by any government or foreign actor. In the United States, those flatly illegitimate activities include contributing to election campaigns and voting in federal elections.

Although additional scrutiny is applied to foreign influence attempted by authoritarian adversaries or rivals, the "how"—what actions are attempted or implemented—serves as a superior benchmark for malign foreign influence. One definition distinguishes foreign influence ("activities that are unwelcome, but nonetheless legal") from foreign interference ("activities that are unwelcome, covert, and coercive").¹⁴ The Australian government's definition of foreign interference is similar: actions that are "coercive, corrupting, deceptive or clandestine, and contrary to Australia's sovereignty, values, and national interests," in contrast to foreign influence activity that is "open and transparent and that respects our people, society, and systems."¹⁵

Those categories provide a workable definition: malign foreign influence is intended to affect domestic politics through coercive, corrupting, deceptive, or clandestine means. The varieties of foreign influence on democratic governance can also be divided into

- actions by foreign adversaries or rivals intended to increase distrust of democratic institutions and elected leaders. Recent information operations by Russia and China would be included in this category;
- actions by any government, including those aligned or allied with the
 United States, that are not intended to undermine democratic institutions, but can also undermine confidence in U.S. democracy through
 the means deployed in exercising influence. Examples include covert or
 corrupting actions by security-dependent U.S. allies; and
- foreign intervention in domestic politics that could skew foreign policy away from the preferences of a democratic electorate through legal and transparent means. Foreign governments and other actors in this case are a category of interest group, with the same benefits and risks of other potentially powerful interests. Overt or public interventions of this kind, although they could be unwelcome by one side in an election or political contest, are not usually regarded as malign.¹⁶

The definition of malign foreign influence adopted here excludes espionage, which is directed toward covert information gathering rather than information manipulation, and public diplomacy, which, by definition, is not clandestine. Espionage is certainly treated as unwelcome and is the target of counterintelligence operations, but its instruments and motivations are distinct from influence operations. ¹⁷ Certain concepts, such as hybrid or gray zone warfare, emphasize actions by adversaries and often include foreign influence operations. ¹⁸ They also include other measures short of open military conflict, however, such as cyberattacks and recent sabotage activities by Russia in Europe. ¹⁹ Those actions are not directed toward influencing domestic politics and democratic governance.

Further unpacking the definition of malign influence reveals lingering ambiguity:

- "Foreign" could be difficult to identify when domestic political actors echo or replicate the arguments and memes of foreign governments.
- Malign foreign influence could be welcomed by some actors in the target society, if foreign influence contributes to their cause.
- The same actions to exercise foreign influence could be tolerated in the
 case of allies or clients and repudiated if their source is an adversary or
 rival. As a result, a consistent, operational policy on foreign interference could be difficult to construct.
- Interference can be directed to short-term policy manipulation or to longer-term effects, such as reshaping public or elite opinion or eroding democratic institutions. The effects of foreign influence on long-term trends are more difficult to evaluate than short-term interference, such as election meddling.
- Even if influence attempts are unsuccessful, their revelation can have consequential second-order or spillover effects, undermining confidence in democratic institutions.
- Finally, exaggerating the threat posed by foreign influence could exclude valuable information and contributions to debates over foreign policy.
 Foreign governments, groups, and individuals will attempt to influence foreign policy in other countries; their concerns and voices often deserve to be heard. Discriminating between valuable contributions to

open debate and covert or distorting efforts to interfere in those debates is the difficult task of democratic governance.

Although the analysis, evaluation, and prescriptions that follow center on the United States, the experience of other liberal democracies, especially their successes and failures in countering malign foreign influence, will be included as useful comparisons.

WHAT IS NEW?

From the earliest years of the United States, more powerful states sought to manipulate the new republic. James Wilkinson, who rose to become de facto commanding general of the army from 1797 to 1812, was also a paid agent of the Spanish government.²⁰ Democratization of foreign policy-making in the twentieth century provided an opening for more familiar, modern instruments of influence. Cross-border movements based on national identity and political ideology offered midcentury dictatorships a means to manipulate followers and undermine opposing foreign policies. Those alliances also demonstrated persistent obstacles to their instruments of influence. Although the presence of the German American Bund provoked alarm over Nazi Germany's infiltration of American politics, the Bund was often at odds with the Nazi leadership in Germany. Consistent overestimation of its membership and political clout produced backlash in the United States, undermining German goals.21 The Communist Party USA was damaged by Comintern directives from Moscow that ignored local conditions even before it faded under the anti-communist tide of postwar United States.²² Those transnational alignments, the rise of mass media, and the wartime deployment of government propaganda produced precursors of today's disinformation analysts and the first calls for media literacy.23

During the Cold War, both superpowers deployed instruments for intervention in the domestic politics of their allies and opponents. Apart from military interventions and covert operations to destabilize incumbent governments, they engaged in significant influence campaigns and election interventions, overt and covert, as documented by academics Thomas Rid and Dov Levin.²⁴ The intelligence agencies of the United States and the Soviet Union used multiple, often unwitting, proxies to advance their goals. These included political movements, cultural institutions, and journalists. At the height of the Cold War, during the 1970s and 1980s, Soviet "active measures became fully activated,"

their success a function of political divisions in the target country, technology and "available media platforms," and the "design of divisive material and the craftsmanship of disinformation."²⁵

The Cold War also created another group of influencers that targeted the United States: allies whose military weakness and security dependence on the U.S. government led to successful, multipronged strategies to ensure U.S. support. As Professor Robert Keohane noted in 1971, alliances presented an avenue of access to U.S. politics that could be as important as the security guarantee itself. He also noted the risks of this new pluralism and internationalization in American politics: "A small, indigent ally may exert a more powerful claim on American resources than poor, unorganized Americans."

This history of influence strategies over the past century illustrates several recurrent features: the importance of amplifying domestic political divisions, conflict over strategy between the influencing government and its allies in the target country, and backlash when foreign influence is revealed or alleged. Two global changes distinguish the contemporary risks of foreign interference from those of the 1930s or the Cold War: a far more integrated global economy and the emergence of open economy authoritarian regimes. During the Cold War, the Soviet Union, the world's second-largest economy, could not translate its economic weight into equivalent influence in its Cold War rivals because of its embrace of autarchy. China, then a very poor, small economy, had only two significant instruments at its disposal: its overseas diaspora and ideologically aligned insurgencies in neighboring Southeast Asia.

The transitions of authoritarian regimes to more market-based, globally integrated economies have been applauded as triumphs for the United States and its allies, but those triumphs have also allowed the manipulation of new linkages to influence and disrupt the politics of liberal democracies. Although Russia and its current allies are diminished economic challengers relative to the Cold War Soviet Bloc, Russia's integration into economic and information networks provides it with greater potential to intervene as both an international and domestic spoiler. China, now the second largest or, on some measures, largest economy in the world, has both the resources and global connections to deploy its economic scale to build influence. Both have become nimble, though asymmetric, participants in the new information environment, which has supplemented planting disinformation through the uncertain cultivation of journalists with new social media platforms and their large audiences. This new, globalized media environment allows Russia, China, and other foreign actors to exert influence faster and

through diverse channels. The rise of state-owned enterprises and sovereign wealth funds has blurred the line between private and public domains. In another contrast with twentieth-century authoritarians, restrictions on emigration and travel have been weakened or removed, creating large diasporas, important for autocratic China as well as backsliding democracies, such as Turkey and India.

Russia and China are not alone in reaping those assets of globalization for their influence strategies. Professors Daniel Treisman and Sergei Guriev have described a new class of authoritarian leaders: spin dictators, who depart from earlier autocrats in avoiding the use of military force (Russian President Vladimir Putin is the exception) and the most severe forms of internal repression.²⁷ These "strong man" leaders seek foreign endorsements that certify their competence; endorsements which can be bought. They construct their own information networks and are masterful manipulators of social media. By financing think tanks at home and abroad as well as coopting (or hiring) Western elites and lobbyists, spin dictators manage the information environment and their own images, which are central foundations of their rule.²⁸

A more integrated world economy, one that rests on cross-border information and communications technology, has reinforced old channels of influence, such as the cultivation of ideological allies, and introduced new ones. From this menu, countries choose different strategies. For example, U.S.-aligned or security-dependent countries seldom exert influence to undermine trust in the political institutions or leaders of the United States. A much larger set participates in transnational repression and attempts to shape the information environment. Money, information, and people provide three linked categories for examining the instruments of foreign influence.

AVENUES OF INFLUENCE: MONEY

The oldest form of foreign influence remains one of the most widespread: using money or other material benefits to win elite favor; to support favored political candidates and parties; to fund expensive lobbying campaigns; and to induce self-censorship by private corporations, think tanks, and universities. Straightforward bribery has not gone out of fashion either, as the recent conviction of Senator Robert Menendez (D-NJ) and indictment of Representative Henry Cuellar (D-TX) demonstrate.²⁹ The charges leveled against them also highlight the rise of economies based on oil wealth, some of which are dependent for their security on the United States and closely linked to it militarily. Qatar, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), and Saudi Arabia have mounted a wide array of influence activities, some legal, some, according to a recent intelligence report, illegal.³⁰ U.S. politics includes a population of enablers who will assist foreign governments for a price, especially governments that are not regarded as adversaries. The United States is not alone; the European Union (EU) Parliament has been shaken by "Qatargate," the use—ironically—of nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) devoted to anticorruption to funnel cash to members of the EU Parliament for favorable votes on issues of interest to Qatar and Morocco.31 The scandal has led directly to the creation of an EU Body for Ethical Standards, approved by the EU Parliament in April 2024, as well as stricter rules on transparency for EU parliamentarians.

ECONOMIC INCENTIVES AND BUSINESS RELATIONS

Bribery is the most egregious and illegal use of money to influence policy. However, given the narrow definition of corrupt behavior in recent Supreme Court decisions, such as *McDonnell v. United States*, foreign governments can pursue a more indirect route to favorable policies: prospective economic benefits are offered in the hopes of producing support for their desired policies or reputational gains.

Former President Donald Trump's unprecedented international business holdings while in office—as well as those of his son-in-law, Jared Kushner—were criticized for potential conflicts of interest. Litigation alleged violations of the foreign emoluments clause of the Constitution, which is directed against the possibility of corrupting foreign influence.³² Lower court judgments against Trump were vacated by the Supreme Court in 2021 on the grounds that Trump was no longer in office. Violations of this constitutional provision as it applies to presidents in a modern context of internationalized wealth have yet to be defined by either Congress or the Supreme Court.³³

For other government officials, material rewards offered by foreign governments could be current or prospective, including board memberships, speaking engagements, foreign trips, or revolving-door relationships. Retired U.S. military officers who serve as consultants and contractors for foreign governments, especially those in the Middle East, are one relationship of concern. Prospective economic benefits could influence current behavior. The Constitution's foreign emoluments clause, as interpreted in U.S. legislation, requires such personnel to receive advance approval from the government before they can accept employment, or even an honorarium, from foreign governments. Such approval is rarely refused, however, even in the case of foreign governments known for human rights abuses.³⁴ Senators Elizabeth Warren (D-MA) and Charles Grassley (R-IA) introduced the Retired Officers Conflict of Interest Act to provide greater transparency for this widespread practice.³⁵

Separating behavior motivated by economic gain from views driven by sincere beliefs is often difficult. Former German Chancellor Gerhard Schroeder has consistently served as an apologist for the actions of Putin's Russia while at the same time serving on boards of multiple Russian energy corporations.³⁶ His endorsement of continuing economic ties with Russia could be viewed as an outdated version of the Ostpolitik that was long the dominant German consensus or as the result of corporate compensation from Russian sources. Payments by authoritarian governments to media outlets and influencers, which in some cases could be unknown to those individuals, are even more difficult to interpret, as recent revelations regarding Tenet Media demonstrate.³⁷

CAMPAIGN CONTRIBUTIONS

Bribery of public officials is forbidden for both foreign and domestic political actors in the United States and most countries. The United States also draws a bright legal line regarding another instrument for purchasing influence: contributions to political campaigns. No foreign national may contribute to candidates standing for election at any level.³⁸ Despite this ban, foreign influencers have been repeatedly discovered attempting to make campaign contributions, attempts that have become increasingly difficult to detect given the internationalization of finance and the use of internet platforms for campaigning.³⁹ The oldest vehicle for disguising foreign campaign contributions is straw donors, individuals or entities that funnel foreign cash to campaigns using another's name. The recent indictment of New York City Mayor Eric Adams included charges that his campaign benefited from contributions from Turkish sources, channeled by straw donors.⁴⁰

Other loopholes have opened over time. The Supreme Court and the Federal Election Commission have ruled that the ban on foreign contributions does not cover spending on elections without candidates, such as ballot initiatives.41 Domestic affiliates or wholly or partially owned subsidiaries of foreign corporations in the United States have also been excluded from the prohibition; those corporations have made substantial contributions to political campaigns. More significant, however, is the rise of cross-border financial flows and offshore financial centers, which has made the creation of shell companies a preferred means for the covert purchase of political influence. Prominent exemplars were Lev Parnas and Igor Fruman, who were both deeply involved in the activities that resulted in President Trump's first impeachment. They were convicted and sentenced to prison for serving as straw donors for Andrey Muraviey, a Russian oligarch, and using a shell company, Global Energy Producers, to make contributions to an independent expenditure committee and federal candidates. In addition to the first-order damage of the illegal contributions, these and similar cases produce significant second-order effects: perceptions of an American political system for sale, at home and abroad.42

The last major campaign finance legislation, the Bipartisan Campaign Reform Act (McCain-Feingold), was passed in 2002, before online advertising became a prominent part of campaigns. In the 2016 presidential campaign, social media accounts linked to Russia bought ads that did not require disclosure, which would have been required on other media. The ban on foreign election spending was also unclear for

ads that did not expressly advocate a candidate, although they included mentions of a candidate (for example, promoting negative images of a candidate's opponent).⁴³

Perhaps the largest "known unknown" regarding foreign money in U.S. political campaigns is "dark money," political spending that is not required to disclose its source. This type of spending, by 501(c) nonprofit organizations, surged following the Supreme Court's *Citizens United v. FEC* ruling. Although foreign contributions to political campaigns through those organizations would be illegal, lack of transparency has meant that possibilities for abuse abound. The potential use of shell companies, at least until recent reforms directed toward greater transparency, could amplify the presence of foreign money in those and other vehicles, such as super political action committees (super PACs).⁴⁴ Another loophole in the ban on foreign political contributions is the legal campaign contributions made by U.S. lobbyists who have worked as registered agents of foreign governments.

LOBBYING AND FARA

While U.S. law aims to draw a line between foreign and domestic campaign contributions, it allows lobbying by foreign citizens and governments subject to the requirement of transparency (periodic public disclosure). The Foreign Agents Registration Act (FARA), enacted in 1938, is one of the oldest restrictions on foreign influence in U.S. politics, dating to the first surge of modern authoritarian influence in the 1930s. FARA remains a centerpiece of U.S. government action against malign foreign influence. Enforcement and oversight, which were sporadic for much of FARA's history, have intensified over the past decade as revelations of influence activities by authoritarian powers have multiplied. Critics—both those who focus on the apparent loopholes in FARA and those who worry about its possible abuse—claim that FARA is "an antiquated statutory regime which is expansive in its jurisdictional scope, stigmatizing in its terminology, and laden with key definitions that are unduly broad or vague."

FARA requires registration, including provision of information on "political activities" undertaken on behalf of a foreign "principal." These categories can extend well beyond those typically identified with lobbying on behalf of a foreign government or political party, to include activities intended to shape public opinion and politics on behalf of any individual, corporation, or organization outside the United States, including U.S. citizens who live abroad.⁴⁶ At the same time, certain

actors and their activities have been exempted from FARA registration. The most prominent are those registered under the Lobbying Disclosure Act (1995), which requires less detailed information than FARA registration, and those enjoying the "commercial" exemption, which exempts lobbying on behalf of a foreign corporation if those activities benefit the corporation's own economic interests. In both cases, the exemption does not apply to activities on behalf of a foreign government or political party.

Both the breadth of FARA's coverage and its exemptions have led the Department of Justice to issue guidance on its provisions. Such guidance has not eliminated FARA's ambiguity, however. Demonstrating the status of foreign agent can be difficult. Thomas Barrack was recently acquitted of illegally lobbying the Trump administration as a foreign agent of the UAE, convincing a jury that he did not take direction from the UAE government. In parallel with the narrowing scope of bribery, "normal" business—leveraging supposed relations with U.S. officials for foreign business gains—does not automatically designate one as serving as the agent of those foreign entities. Such activity typifies "shadow lobbying," part of a larger advocacy industry in which loosely defined consultants and advisors can market their influence without entering the legally defined category of lobbyist or registered foreign agent under FARA. In other cases, individuals and organizations in the growing nonprofit sector have found their activities under investigation or subject to FARA registration "both burdensome and stigmatizing." 47

FARA is not meant to prevent lobbying on behalf of a foreign government, since lobbying also provides valuable and necessary information to legislators and administrators. The effectiveness of such lobbying on behalf of foreign governments has been documented for foreign aid, subsidies offered to foreign corporations, and State Department Country Reports on Human Rights.⁴⁸ The risk in such FARA-legal lobbying is a bias in foreign policy that other actors—poorer, less powerful countries or the American electorate—cannot match.

U.S. CORPORATIONS: ECONOMIC INCENTIVES, ECONOMIC COERCION, AND SELF-CENSORSHIP

While positive economic rewards have long been part of the arsenal of foreign influence directed at individuals, those same prospective rewards have become a potent means to influence multinational corporations (MNCs) and, through them, their stance on U.S. policy. Foreign governments can also threaten punishment when corporations stray

from a desired set of policy prescriptions in their public statements. Targeting firms to influence public policy depends on both the firm's willingness to lobby the government and the government's willingness to shift policy in response to that pressure.⁴⁹ Because MNCs devote more resources to lobbying on more issues than domestic firms, a foreign government could assume that pressure on such a firm would produce desired results.⁵⁰ Those results could also include a willingness by MNCs to steer clear of sensitive topics in public.

The rapid economic rise of China has provided its party-state with abundant means to pursue economic rewards and coercion, as international firms have sought access to its growing economy for export and investment opportunities. Although the legal basis for measures targeting foreign firms has expanded with new laws on cybersecurity, data security, and national security, China has also wielded informal boycotts that are portrayed as rooted in popular outrage, as well as trade restrictions and impediments to tourism (such as travel warnings). Although those could be viewed as parallel to U.S. or EU economic sanctions, "which are based in an explicit legal structure and often multilateral in nature, Chinese economic coercion is often extra-legal, informal, unilateral and meant to be deniable." 51

China's massive human rights violations in Xinjiang have produced recent examples of economic coercion. Intel, Sam's Club, and Walmart were threatened with boycotts and the Anti-Foreign Sanctions Law after ending their sourcing from Xinjiang.⁵² In response to Chinese pressure, apparel and fashion companies pulled or altered statements critical of Xinjiang on their websites; H&M was "erased from the Chinese internet" for its statement on forced labor there, after being targeted by an online campaign.⁵³ Firms were caught between mobilization of economic coercion by the Chinese government on one side and, on the other, their own governments' sanctions and reputational costs in their home markets. Nevertheless, their willingness or unwillingness to take a stand on forced labor in Xinjiang was not as likely to influence U.S. public opinion on China as those companies that participate more directly in the shaping of public images and understanding of China.

Media censorship and self-censorship are significant avenues for China and other foreign governments to shape public opinion in democracies. The growing importance of the Chinese market for American cultural industries made China's threat to cut off access to that market a lever for preventing the crossing of its red lines. According to the media scholar Aynne Kokas, "[t]he threats work. Brands, corporations, and influencers in the United States limit what they say about

topics that Beijing deems sensitive for fear of having content barred from China."⁵⁴ An early example was the fate of the 1997 Martin Scorsese film *Kundun*, on the life of the Dalai Lama. Despite Chinese warnings, Disney released the film but then provided little publicity, and the film quickly disappeared.⁵⁵ No major Hollywood film openly critical of China has been produced since. China's active censorship of foreign films for the Chinese audience is not unique; other countries have adopted such practices. A more significant unknown is the number of changes made to satisfy Chinese censors in films released globally, and even more difficult to estimate, how much self-censorship has taken place: scripts not written; films not made.⁵⁶

Other important cultural industries have also been affected by the efforts of China and other authoritarian governments to shape the image of their countries and suppress criticism. The substantial and growing economic interests of U.S. sports associations in authoritarian countries, such as China and Saudi Arabia, have led to claims of self-censorship by those associations ("sportswashing") on behalf of their autocratic partners.⁵⁷ Publishers have removed content regarded as sensitive from their Chinese websites under threat of market exclusion. In the United Kingdom and Australia, authors of books critical of Russia (Catherine Belton) and China (Clive Hamilton) have had publication of their books delayed by defamation lawsuits or the threat of such action. Even more significant are the possibilities of influencing major social media platforms through corporate linkages that create dependencies and avenues for influence. The ownership of both Tesla and X creates just such a means for China to shape both moderation policies on the platform and the messaging of its influential CEO, Elon Musk.⁵⁸ As author Erich Schwartzel observes, Hollywood's evolving relationship with China was only one example in which "a customer base proves too lucrative to ignore, and its leaders bend companies to their will."59 Authoritarian influence in cultural industries points to a substantial overlap between deployment of the economic power of open economy authoritarians and both their aim and their ability to shape the information environment in liberal democracies. Governments find it difficult to respond to these efforts, because "they implicate private institutions and corporations on sensitive questions of content, viewpoint, and ideology, areas where governments should and legally must—hesitate to tread."60

AVENUES OF INFLUENCE: INFORMATION

Manipulation of the information environment by foreign governments has received more attention than other channels, because the major practitioners are regarded as adversaries or rivals (e.g., Russia and China), and because threats to the information available to citizens undermine a central pillar of liberal democracies. As Josep Borrell, EU high representative for foreign and security policy, remarked, "Disinformation weakens the social fabric, poisons democracies, because only information makes democracy possible." Although foreign use of information for tactical reasons, such as election meddling, occupies the center of public debate and concern, authoritarian governments also attempt to alter perceptions of their regimes and shift the foreign policies of democracies in the longer run. Institutions such as universities, think tanks, and the media become their targets as they attempt to propagate favorable images and suppress negative ones.

DISINFORMATION AND SOCIAL MEDIA

Disinformation—the propagation of information that is intentionally deceptive and could cause public harm—figured in Cold War active measures. ⁶² As described by political scientist Thomas Rid, "its goal is to engineer division by putting emotion over analysis, division over unity, conflict over consensus, the particular over the universal." ⁶³ The resurgence of disinformation as a tool of authoritarian statecraft stems from growing distrust and deregulation of mainstream news media; the demise of credible local news sources; and the rise of new internet-based social media, which have become major sources of news for the public. Those changes have produced "the collapse of the information commons, hyperfragmentation, and the erosion of the

media's role as neutral arbiter."⁶⁴ The same changes have contributed to political polarization and lowered barriers to entry for hostile foreign actors seeking to manipulate domestic information ecosystems and sow distrust.

Despite the rapid expansion of investigations into information operations by foreign governments following the 2016 Russian election meddling, shortcomings remain: lack of uniformity in the definition of concepts, weak standards for conducting and evaluating investigations, overreliance on case studies, and, perhaps most important, limited understanding of the short- and long-term effects of foreign information operations and the effectiveness of countermeasures.65 Skeptics argue that new technologies, such as social media, have been elevated over the broader political and social context in which information operations are situated. 66 Critics also note that research has focused disproportionately on a limited number of platforms, ignored information dynamics in the United States and other countries, and paid too little attention to the "larger media ecosystem."67 The politicization of claims of disinformation within an atmosphere of perceived crisis makes dispassionate consideration of foreign information operations even more difficult.⁶⁸

A study of online foreign political influence efforts through media channels from 2011 to 2021 documents that most were initiated by Russia (61 percent), with China, Iran, Saudi Arabia, and the UAE accounting for most of the rest. The targets were largely the United States and other industrialized liberal democracies.⁶⁹ Because those operations were designed to deceive, this documentation is likely an undercount. Although Russia's information operations, often borrowing from the Cold War playbook, seem to have occurred earlier and more often than China's, the gap could be narrowing. As Brookings Institution scholar Jessica Brandt described, the aims of Russia and China, given their different global positions, have not always coincided. Russia's aims are more zero-sum and disruptive of the political systems of the United States and its democratic allies. As with its economic coercion. China has often wielded its information operations to protect its red lines, such as Taiwan and Xinjiang, and to punish those who challenge its regime or its narrative on issues such as COVID-19 origins.70 More recently, however, Chinese operations have demonstrated a strategy of playing on U.S. domestic divisions and undermining liberal democracy.71 Despite the parallel tracks of Russian and Chinese information efforts and their shared goals, their cooperation in this domain appears to remain limited.72

A final technological advance—artificial intelligence—has introduced further alarm as a disinformation accelerator. AI-generated content could be harder to detect, more realistic and personalized, and easier to improve and replicate. The deployment of deepfakes could further undermine trust in mainstream media and political institutions. China has begun to use generative AI to create "sleek, engaging visual content," and China-linked actors have used AI-enhanced and -generated content "with an increasing volume and frequency." Nevertheless, estimating the additional efficacy that AI will add to existing information operations is difficult, and even more difficult is estimating the effects of foreign information operations overall. Although China-linked actors waged information operations during the Taiwanese presidential election campaign in January 2024, including the use of AI-generated deepfakes, China was unable to defeat the candidate regarded as most hostile to its goal of reunification.

SOCIAL MEDIA CASE STUDY: TIKTOK

Controversy over the popular Chinese app, TikTok, has highlighted the difficulty of weighing risks of possible influence operations against benefits to U.S. citizens and small businesses. President Joe Biden signed legislation on April 24, 2024, that would force TikTok's parent corporation, ByteDance, to either sell its U.S. operations to an American corporation or face a permanent ban from the U.S. market. For supporters of the legislation, Chinese government control over TikTok's parent company posed a threat to the data security of U.S. citizens and raised serious concerns about TikTok's use as a potential instrument of influence for the Chinese party-state. The U.S. legislation followed a ban that prohibited installation or use of TikTok on U.S. government devices and similar restrictions imposed in Europe and many U.S. states and localities. Despite this, both the Biden and Trump presidential campaigns continued to engage through TikTok as well as other social media platforms.

A stark asymmetry in access exists between the United States and China, because major U.S. social media platforms are banned in China. Given the Chinese government's ability to intervene in private corporations under its national security legislation, proponents of the TikTok ban point to an apparent tightening of control over TikTok by parent company ByteDance, rather than distancing or ceding control, which would diminish the concerns of critics.⁷⁶ This control from Chinese headquarters leads some to believe that China could manipulate the

TikTok algorithm and effectively skew content to serve China's foreign and domestic policy interests. TikTok undermined its own defense by removing access to hashtag data after a study based on that data suggested a "strong possibility that TikTok systematically promotes or demotes content on the basis of whether it is aligned with or opposed to the interests of the Chinese government."

Both supporters and critics of the proposed TikTok ban agree that greater transparency from TikTok about how the app operates, as well as the provision of independent researcher access to TikTok's data, would help to resolve the question of possible pro-China biases.

Critics of the legislation describe justifications based on protecting data as security theater, given the weak protection of data privacy in the United States and the ease with which sensitive data can be purchased.⁷⁸ Differentiating TikTok's foreign influence threat from that of other social media also requires evidence that it operates—or could operate—differently from other social media platforms because of its Chinese ownership. Parallels to the ban could be drawn to Federal Communications Commission restrictions on ownership shares of U.S. radio or television stations by foreign governments, corporations, or individuals, but those parallels fail to acknowledge critical distinctions. First, the federal government has long maintained specific regulatory authority over private entities that rely on public airwaves to operate (which social media companies do not), and second, to date, investment in social media companies has been regulated by the Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States (CFIUS).⁷⁹

Those opposing the ban also point to the easy access that Chinese influence operations have had on other social media platforms, especially after X removed tags and visibility filters on Chinese and Russian state-affiliated media accounts. 80 Leveraging a firm with Chinese headquarters has not been necessary for China to gain an online avenue to U.S. citizens. Others note that ByteDance and TikTok are profit-seeking corporations with majority international ownership that are not likely to skew away from users' preferences, as the success of their algorithm—and their profit model—is based on satisfying those preferences.⁸¹ Apart from depriving American users of their right to expression on the app and imposing losses on American investors, the sale of TikTok would almost certainly increase concentration in an already highly concentrated sector. As the TikTok litigation wends its way through the courts, pitting the claims of national security against free speech, TikTok's Project Texas will play a major role in its defense.82 A plan to insulate TikTok's user data with the

assistance of U.S.-based Oracle and external auditors, Project Texas has both supporters and critics.⁸³

INFLUENCING THE INFORMATION ENVIRONMENT OVER TIME: UNIVERSITIES AND THINK TANKS

Internationalization of higher education in the United States has produced growing enrollments of foreign students at all levels, exchange and cooperation agreements, joint research projects, and campuses established in other countries. China and India make up by far the largest shares of international students in the United States: 27.4 percent and 25.4 percent respectively in 2022–23.84 Although the authoritarian Middle Eastern states are not as prominent in sending students to the United States (only Saudi Arabia is in the top ten sending countries), they have been active as donors to universities and as hosts to overseas American campuses. Internationalization has been even more important to higher education in other democracies, such as Australia, Canada, and the United Kingdom. Few sectors demonstrate so clearly the shift to open economy authoritarianism, as China, Iran, and the Gulf states encourage and sponsor study abroad for their students and build research ties to universities in liberal democracies.

Despite the financial and intellectual benefits of internationalization, growing economic dependence on foreign students and donors, especially those governed by authoritarian regimes, has sparked concern that foreign leverage could distort the core missions of the university. As foreign donations to universities have increased, scrutiny of their processes for vetting those donations has grown in tandem. Among the top twenty foreign donors to U.S. universities in recent years were China (including Hong Kong), Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Singapore, and the UAE. Those statistics probably underestimate the degree of foreign authoritarian contributions, as funds can be routed through U.S.-based companies and foundations.⁸⁵ In addition, controversy often surrounds individual donors whose citizenship does not capture their business relations with kleptocrats and authoritarian regimes.

The greatest risk to academic freedom and free inquiry is the use of such donations to promote policy agendas or suppress lines of research that would be unwelcome to the government in question. That risk is not limited to current gifts: the prospect of future contributions could also result in self-censorship or an agenda that matches donor preferences. Such philanthropy can also influence a wider public through reputation laundering, the act of "minimizing or obscuring evidence of corruption

or authoritarianism in the [kleptocrat's] home country and rebranding kleptocrats as engaged global citizens." Threats to academic freedom and an inclusive curriculum can also occur in branches of American universities located in authoritarian settings, such as China and the Middle East. In those cases, local laws and social norms can collide with the ability to research and teach freely, undermining both the values of the university and the contribution that they should make to host societies. Recent limits on protests at New York University's Abu Dhabi campus are one example of possible conflict between academic commitments to free speech and repressive political surroundings.⁸⁷

The economic prominence of China and its active promotion of study abroad and research relationships have made it a target of U.S. efforts to curb malign foreign influence in universities, efforts that intensified during the Trump administration. The large presence of Chinese graduate students and researchers in American universities as well as research contracts and affiliations with Chinese universities led the U.S. government to launch the 2018 China Initiative, investigating, and in some cases prosecuting, cases of alleged nondisclosure of foreign research grants and other violations of research security. Although the China Initiative was ended in 2022, heightened attention to possible interference in research by foreign partners both preceded the Trump administration and has continued under the Biden administration.

Confucius Institutes (CIs), a global program of Chinese-funded, university-based partnerships directed to teaching Chinese language and culture, became a central concern related to Chinese government influence at U.S. universities. Resembling other national programs, such as Alliance Française and the Goethe-Institut, CIs are clearly part of China's international projection of its culture and identity. Controversy surrounds whether this vehicle for soft power could exercise sharp power as well. At their peak, 110 CIs operated in the United States; their programs often included aiding K–12 Chinese-language programs (called Confucius Classrooms). After restrictions in successive National Defense Authorization Acts, which eventually prohibited Defense Department funding for any program at universities that host CIs, nearly all U.S.-based CIs had closed by 2023.⁹⁰

Successive congressional investigations and a report from the National Academies found no evidence that CIs were involved in malign activities such as threats to research security. Violations of academic freedom—by tilting programming and teaching away from topics that violated the Chinese government's red lines—were a particular concern of critics from within the university. Here as well, most universities

viewed safeguards, such as faculty oversight and CI contract transparency, as adequately offsetting any risks. The U.S. government chose not to follow recommendations for better oversight rather than dissolution. In contrast, the Australian government supported parliamentary recommendations that CI agreements include free speech clauses and include close university oversight of curriculum and staff; the arrangements between CIs and Australian universities had already been made public. Other foreign influence risks were left to the universities and the University Foreign Interference Task Force. 92

Foreign funding of research and publications that could shape U.S. policy and public opinion became an issue for Washington think tanks after a 2014 New York Times article.93 A later investigation of think tank transparency and the extent of foreign funding indicated that most funding from foreign governments came from other liberal democracies, with Norway and the United Kingdom heading the list. The only authoritarian regimes in the top ten donors are Middle Eastern governments, the UAE and Qatar, which also figure prominently in foreign lobbying activity.94 Increased scrutiny of foreign influence by Congress and the Justice Department has reinforced the need for transparency about the sources and levels of foreign funding for both think tanks and their staffs. Because contact with foreign government officials is often essential to the work of think tank researchers, potential conflicts of interest, benefits provided by those contacts, and resulting promotion of foreign government interests and self-censorship are risks, whether or not they rise to the level of FARA violations.95

AVENUES OF INFLUENCE: PEOPLE

Although the economic and information avenues of influence depend on people, specific organizations and groups also serve as targets for the influence efforts of foreign actors. Authoritarian governments have long sought ideological allies whose bonds cross national boundaries: far-right political networks and their ties to Putin's Russia are contemporary examples, as is the acquiescence of some on the left to Putin's aggression in Ukraine.96 Globalization has added a final dimension that complicates the landscape of foreign influence on domestic politics: immigration. Open economy authoritarians have departed dramatically from the strict controls on emigration characteristic of twentieth-century dictatorships; access to travel has become part of the bargain between autocrats and their populations. A change in the United States has also affected recent trends in immigration: the 1965 U.S. immigration law removed quotas favoring immigrants from northern Europe, a relic of the 1920s. As a result, the United States has seen increases in immigration from Latin America (especially Mexico) and Asia. Accompanying those new waves of immigration was a shift in U.S. attitudes and legal opinion toward dual nationality. Legislation in 1940 and 1952 had not formally banned dual citizenship, but evidence of a competing national identity could result in expatriation. Hostility toward dual nationals and threats to their U.S. citizenship gradually dissolved in the wake of court decisions, as other countries also relaxed their restrictions. Now, nineteen out of the top twenty immigrant-sending countries either accept the status or fail to police it.97

DIASPORAS AS INSTRUMENTS OF INFLUENCE

Diasporas—those with a common origin who live outside an ethnic or religious homeland and identify or are identified by others as part of that homeland's national community—do not include all immigrant communities or even all of those with a common national origin. Within diasporas, even those who are intensely connected to their homeland display different levels of political activism, different channels of connection, and diverse opinions. Diaspora identities and activity are shaped by the stance of their homeland government, by their surrounding national community, and by their own backgrounds and experience. Refugees fleeing persecution often do not wish to retain any connection to the country from which they fled; second- and third-generation immigrants might also identify less with the homeland.

Activism by diasporas in U.S. foreign policy-making has a long history in the United States. ⁹⁸ What has changed in recent decades, apart from the emergence of new diaspora communities, is the heightened interest of many homeland governments—China, India, and Turkey, to name three—in cultivating connections to their overseas communities. Diasporas, which had often been ignored or shunned by homeland governments in the past, have now become valuable economic assets—potential sources of expertise, investment, and remittances—as well as potential allies in influencing the U.S. government. For authoritarian governments, however, diasporas are also a potential threat, a haven for potential regime opponents who can organize and communicate with their fellow nationals.

The Indian diaspora, now the second-largest immigrant group in the United States, resembled earlier communities as it grew in numbers during the 1990s and undertook political activities: establishing a Congressional Caucus on India in 1993, lobbying to slow or block policies that would undermine U.S.-India relations, and building network power among business and media elites. As political scientist Devesh Kapur cautions, however, the diaspora's influence "although perceptible, should not be exaggerated. . . .it does not have its hands on the steering wheel, but its feet can press on the accelerator or the brakes." Prime Minister Narendra Modi's diaspora outreach, including the establishment of Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP) party offices and recruitment of volunteers abroad, has not changed this evaluation. Mobilizing the diaspora as a means of Indian government influence could be difficult: although Modi's BJP is the most popular, 40 percent of those surveyed did not identify with a political party.

Another democracy, Israel, has pursued a more active cultivation of the Jewish diaspora in the United States, with a Ministry of Diaspora Affairs and Combating Antisemitism designated as the formal liaison with Jewish communities outside Israel. Political support for Israel in the United States extends beyond the Jewish diaspora, however, with evangelical Christians providing consistent backing. The American Israel Public Affairs Committee (AIPAC) has been an influential diaspora organization for some time, lobbying Congress for military and economic assistance to Israel and intervening in congressional campaigns to elect supporters of Israel and defeat those viewed as critics of the Israeli government.101 Although its political activities aim to avoid identifying with either Democrats or Republicans, the rightward trajectory of Israeli governments and the alignment of recent governments with the Republican party have made that task more difficult. The October 7 attack on Israel by Hamas and the ensuing conflict in Gaza produced an unprecedented influence operation in the United States by the Israeli Ministry of Diaspora Affairs, including the use of AI to create fake social media accounts targeting politicians and the public. 102 The effectiveness of this operation as well as efforts to mobilize support by diaspora organizations have encountered obstacles familiar from other past diaspora lobbies: backlash to overt interventions in domestic politics, shifting U.S. public opinion on the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, and divisions within the diaspora itself, as younger American Jews become more critical of the Israeli government.103

China's government under President Xi Jinping has moved from treating its diaspora as a valuable contributor to China's economic rise to viewing it as an asset for expanding China's global influence. China under Xi regards anyone of Chinese origin as Chinese nationals serving as "unofficial ambassadors" regardless of their citizenship. As in the case of MNCs, access to China's economy remains a major attraction to business in the diaspora, but the Chinese party-state has other instruments to use in its efforts to mobilize the diaspora on its behalf: the United Front system, diaspora organizations, and ownership of Chinese-language media. As the political scientist Audrye Wong describes, the Chinese government also manages the diaspora with wedge narratives, emphasizing negative and discriminatory messaging about the United States in an effort to divide the diaspora from the rest of U.S. society. 104 Deterioration in Sino-American relations over the past decade has hindered China's ability to use the diaspora as an instrument of influence, however, and its own strategies have also created obstacles by concentrating on those less integrated and therefore least influential; heightening suspicion of Chinese nationals; and stimulating political backlash and heightened scrutiny from the U.S. government. Surveys conducted in Australia's Chinese diaspora suggest that China's influence strategies have had a limited effect: most Chinese Australians have a positive view of Australia, express growing support for democracy, and trust Australia more than any other country. Although foreign policy is not high among their issues of concern, their attitudes display modest divergence from the general Australian population: they are less convinced of the importance of the U.S. alliance, less likely to see China as a future military threat, and more supportive of Australian neutrality in a U.S.-China conflict.¹⁰⁵

DIASPORAS AS TARGETS OF INTIMIDATION: TRANSNATIONAL REPRESSION

Diaspora communities are not only the subjects of influence efforts by their homeland governments; their influence can also flow in the opposite direction. Authoritarian governments have no need for recent research that demonstrates the democratizing influence of diasporas situated in liberal democracies. ¹⁰⁶ Contemporary autocrats are aware of a rich history of exiles, including such diverse figures as Giuseppe Mazzini, Vladimir Lenin, Sun Yat-sen, Mahatma Gandhi, and Ho Chi Minh, who spent time outside their countries while forging revolutionary strategies and alliances.

The same instruments used by authoritarian governments to expand their influence can also be used to intimidate, harass, or assassinate their diaspora opponents. Freedom House has provided extensive documentation of transnational repression, the spectrum of tactics that governments use to silence dissenting voices in their diasporas.¹⁰⁷ Although China "conducts the most sophisticated, global, and comprehensive campaign of transnational repression in the world," thirty-six countries were identified as targeting dissidents between 2014 and 2021, evidence that the practice could be becoming normalized and increasingly brazen.¹⁰⁸ The discovery of Chinese police stations in Europe and the United States revealed a new front in China's extralegal pursuit of its citizens. U.S. private detectives have been charged for assisting China and Iran in their surveillance of dissidents. 109 Chinese surveillance of its large overseas student population has produced self-censorship and a "climate of fear" for many students who are concerned about their own futures and their families in China.110 India has also been implicated

in the assassination and attempted assassination of Sikh activists in Canada and the United States, an indication that backsliding democracies could now be embarking on transnational repression.¹¹¹

DIASPORA COMMUNITIES AS TARGETS OF LOCAL BACKLASH

Just as MNCs find themselves targets of both economic coercion by authoritarians and pressure from their own governments and NGOs, diaspora communities are the targets of influence campaigns by their countries of origin as well as suspicion and discrimination in their own countries. An overreaction to perceived foreign threats could drive some in the diaspora toward the country of origin, as wedge narratives emphasizing discrimination are apparently verified. Backlash can also undermine the democratization effects of diasporas in their countries of origin by darkening their views of liberal democracy. A recent example, with effects still to be determined, is the legislation adopted by several U.S. states that prevents Chinese citizens from purchasing property; Florida's law is particularly expansive. Such legislation could produce discriminatory treatment of Chinese American citizens and confirm Chinese government messaging on the flaws in U.S. liberal democracy.

FOREIGN INFLUENCE AND DEMOCRACY PROMOTION

Assisting other democracies in resisting malign foreign influences such as corruption, disinformation, or diasporic manipulation, should be a central component of U.S. democracy promotion. Sharing information and best practices with like-minded democracies—bilaterally, through the State Department's Global Engagement Center, and through multilateral mechanisms—improves the resilience of liberal democracies in the face of malign foreign influence. ¹¹⁴ At the same time, a common definition of malign foreign influence will avoid collective overreaction that could undermine the openness of liberal democracies to beneficial information and perspectives.

Authoritarian regimes, on the other hand, are likely to label the democracy promotion programs of the United States and other liberal democracies as undesirable foreign interference in their domestic politics. The American public, which offers strong support for defending human rights globally, is also skeptical of U.S. democracy promotion, perhaps because of its association with military interventions in Afghanistan and Iraq or a belief that such programs are unlikely to be effective.¹¹⁵

In responding to global audiences influenced by authoritarian arguments as well as a skeptical American public, U.S. support for democracy abroad is strengthened by credible, public commitments to avoid the types of malign foreign influence documented here. Such commitments—particularly a commitment that election interventions will be directed to making the electoral playing field fairer, rather than favoring one side—are especially important given the past U.S. record of covert election meddling.¹¹⁶ Covert information operations, which are likely to be revealed, also undermine U.S. credibility in its campaigns against authoritarian disinformation.¹¹⁷

Recent revelations of a Pentagon disinformation campaign to discredit Chinese COVID-19 vaccines not only damaged the U.S. reputation in promoting global health, but could have also fostered already-high suspicion of other vaccines. 18 At the same time, U.S. public diplomacy and positive, public information campaigns could be amplified if bipartisan support for the U.S. Agency for Global Media and Voice of America can be rebuilt.

Few organizations are more important for promoting democracy and countering malign foreign influence than civil society organizations (CSOs) and robust, independent media. Promoting respect for human rights and democratic processes is more likely when international influence is combined with pressure from local CSOs. Many of those organizations necessarily depend on international financial support, which provides a lever for authoritarian regimes and backsliding democracies to undermine those organizations and their work. When such attacks are countered by allies in liberal democracies, the authoritarian response is "whataboutism": claims that democracies impose similar regulations on CSOs in the interest of transparency. A recent example of the risks for civil society occurred in Georgia, where the government passed a "foreign agent" law on the Russian model, clearly designed to disable the political opposition, which vociferously opposed the legislation.¹¹⁹

Finally, liberal democracies can also promote democracy abroad by defending immigrants at home. By protecting diaspora members against transnational repression, democracies can defend important agents of future political change and democratization. Equally important, immigrant communities that are treated with respect serve as important channels for communicating positive views of their new countries and the value of democracy to their home countries.¹²⁰

FOREIGN INFLUENCE AND DEMOCRATIC GOVERNANCE: EVALUATION AND RESPONSE

Foreign influence in democratic governance is inevitable and—when it is not conducted using coercive, covert, or corrupt instruments—can be a useful addition to pluralist politics by adding the perspective of those affected by U.S. actions to our insular political debates.

For foreign influence that does not meet those criteria, particularly when it originates with adversaries or rivals, four difficult tasks remain in crafting a response:

- accurate assessment of the scale of foreign influence and its effects
- careful evaluation of responses, given the threat assessment
- assessment of the risks, international and domestic, associated with those responses
- determination of shortcomings in domestic institutions and policies required to adequately protect democratic governance

MALIGN FOREIGN INFLUENCE AND ITS CONSEQUENCES

In recent years, the U.S. government, independent media, and academics have documented evidence of unwelcome and harmful efforts to exert foreign influence in democracies, whether attempts to bribe and corrupt, spread disinformation, or manipulate and intimidate diasporas. Because most of those efforts are designed to be covert, the reported episodes probably represent an undercount. Self-censorship—behavior that is prevented by foreign influence—is especially difficult to measure.

Chinese influence, when exerted through economic payoffs to elites or coercion of corporations, has not consistently produced national policy change. China's attempt at economic coercion of Australia through trade, begun in 2020, was a failure, producing economic diversification and backlash in Australian public opinion. If other episodes are examined, there is "surprisingly little evidence of governments changing specific policies or their entire foreign policy stance as a result of formal or informal economic pressure from China." As Audrye Wong notes, China's deployment of "subversive carrots" (corruption in various forms) as part of its influence strategy only appears to work in political systems with low transparency and accountability, typically authoritarian regimes or backsliding democracies. International business, once China's principal political ally in the United States, has become a less useful source of influence as China has emerged as a competitor and the environment for foreign business in China has deteriorated.

At the level of individual attitudes, evaluation of influence strategies reveals little positive effect. U.S. attitudes toward Russian President Vladimir Putin and Russia remain overwhelmingly negative. ¹²³ Little evidence exists for a positive trend in attitudes toward China in the United States or in most other countries. China's efforts to influence the attitudes of the American public appear to have failed miserably: about 80 percent of those surveyed have held an unfavorable view of the country. ¹²⁴ A 2023 Pew survey of twenty-four countries documented that 67 percent of the sample had unfavorable views of China; 57 percent agreed that China interfered in the affairs of other countries. Attitudes in the U.S. public were among the most negative, surpassed only by Australia. China's economic role and influence could partially offset such negative assessments: middle-income countries in the survey, except for India, had more positive views of China and its role in global politics. ¹²⁵

The narrower domain of information also requires more rigorous investigation of political effects. A recent study of exposure to 2016 Russian Internet Research Agency disinformation and its effects found "no evidence of a meaningful relationship between exposure to the Russian foreign influence campaign and changes in attitudes, polarization, or voting behavior." Exposure was heavily concentrated among users in the survey sample, especially Republicans. The broader information environment loomed large, because Internet Research Agency influence was "eclipsed by content from domestic news media and politicians." Researchers on disinformation and its effects argue for research that requires more data—often withheld by social media platforms—as well as evaluations that include effects of disinformation on different

segments of the population. One leading investigator has argued that the concept of misinformation should be set aside by researchers in favor of "detection and measurement systems we need to observe how the information environment is changing and how that impacts real-world outcomes." Such ambitious initiatives would aim to capture the larger information environment rather than discrete interventions by foreign or domestic actors. Until such an agenda bears fruit, many of the unknowns regarding information operations will remain.

Whatever the first-order effects of malign foreign influence, however, its second-order effects, eroding support for democratic institutions and increasing distrust of political leaders, are often serious. In a survey experiment with a sample of U.S. adults, political scientists Michael Tomz and Jessica Weeks found that foreign meddling in elections "can have profoundly negative and divisive effects on confidence in American democracy," a result that confirmed one outcome of Russian interference in the 2016 U.S. presidential election.¹³⁰

RESPONSES TO MALIGN INFLUENCE

In the absence of better information on the effects of malign foreign influence, designing and recommending appropriate responses should be approached with a degree of humility. That humility should also encourage Americans to put aside their faith in exceptionalism and learn from the successful strategies of other countries.

Increasing Transparency and Accountability

In curbing malign foreign influence, many recommendations converge on the need for greater transparency. One useful list that would close loopholes that allow covert finance to influence U.S. politics includes reporting requirements for campaign contacts with foreign powers, disclosure of foreign donors to nonprofits in order to limit dark money, and disclosure of online political ad buyers and foreign funding of media outlets. ¹³¹ Recent legislation to require the revelation of beneficial owners, directed to curbing illicit financial flows, could make the channels through which foreign money can enter U.S. politics more transparent. The Fighting Foreign Influence Act, introduced with bipartisan sponsorship in 2022 and again in 2024, mandates the disclosure of "high dollar gifts" to tax-exempt organizations (including think tanks) from foreign governments or political parties and requires that online campaign contributors have a valid U.S. address. ¹³² The Democracy Is

Strengthened by Casting Light on Spending in Elections (DISCLOSE) Act, reintroduced in 2023, targets dark money and contains provisions directed at curbing foreign influence via elections; specifically, that companies spending money in elections disclose beneficial owners and that organizations identify those behind political ads.¹³³

FARA, which remains central to ensuring foreign influence transparency, requires reform. The modernization proposed by the American Bar Association (ABA) Task Force would allow the U.S. government, through FARA, to concentrate on the most significant foreign influence threats to democracy. Dispensing with the label of "foreign agent" in favor of "foreign representative," would remove the stigma of FARA registration and eliminate confusion in the media and the public between legal representation and illegal activities, such as bribery or espionage. Narrowing the definition of foreign "principal" to include foreign governments, political parties, and those acting on their behalf would concentrate enforcement on foreign influence of greatest concern and reduce FARA's negative effects on beneficial cross-border collaboration by nonstate actors. Business would oppose an elimination of the Lobbying Disclosure Act (LDA) and commercial exemptions, but the ABA Task Force suggests reducing the LDA "loophole" by harmonizing its registration requirements with FARA.¹³⁴ Reforms of FARA would also contribute to the democracy promotion agenda by distinguishing U.S. regulation of foreign influence from authoritarian legislation that weaponizes and stigmatizes foreign agents. 135

Other proposals have gone beyond enhancing transparency. The Stop Helping Adversaries Manipulate Everything (SHAME) Act would have legislated bans on any lobbying or representational services for "countries of concern," a list that includes Russia and China. It would have also excluded representation of any corporation directly or indirectly controlled by a foreign adversary. This approach, which argues that transparency is not enough, challenges the value of lobbying and representation beyond diplomatic channels and its role in democratic debate—debate that would include rivals or adversaries as well as other foreign participants.

In the absence of legislated transparency, codes of conduct for political and institutional actors can serve as substitutes. Standards of donor disclosure, funding transparency, and potential conflicts of interest have been proposed for think tanks.¹³⁶ A similar recommendation has been made for "robust and institutionalized transparency" in reporting gifts to universities coupled with broader accountability that includes students and faculty.¹³⁷ The consumers of research and

policy recommendations should be protected by clarity in the foreign sponsors of research and the affiliations of researchers. University contracts to establish branch campuses in authoritarian states should also be made public, allowing scrutiny of the explicit and implicit bargains that could impair academic freedom and the export of liberal values. However, legislated requirements for broader reporting by universities of foreign contracts and memoranda of understanding could increase transparency, but at substantial administrative cost, especially for smaller academic institutions. Centralized reporting, rather than the current fragmented, agency-by-agency approach, would both reduce the burden of reporting and enhance access to this information.

Transparency can also offset authoritarian carrots and sticks that cause international corporations to self-censor and comply with authoritarian preferences. Disclosure of the measures that an authoritarian government has threatened is required before a careful evaluation can be made of the likelihood that those threats will be carried out. Trade associations and governments should certainly assist with such risk assessments; civil society organizations can threaten to impose reputational costs that could outweigh the economic costs imposed by the autocrat.

Transnational repression is another arena of malign foreign influence that requires both new legislation and government outreach for effective countermeasures. Governments at every level in the United States have inadequate data on transnational repression. They will require additional engagement with and public outreach to diaspora communities in order to encourage reporting of incidents of repression and to obtain assistance in enforcement.¹³⁸

Effectiveness in countering transnational repression and other malign foreign influence through a reformed transparency regime will depend on a transparency and accountability ecosystem that includes civil society actors (investigative journalists and NGOs) as well as adequate resources for government agencies tasked with enforcement. Allocation of resources within the accountability ecosystem should also evolve with better understanding of the instruments of influence that are most damaging to democratic governance.

Responding to Authoritarian Disinformation Campaigns: Reducing the Knowledge Deficit

In responding to authoritarian disinformation campaigns, measuring what works is as difficult as assessing the effects of those campaigns. One

recent experimental study concluded that "practitioners have a plentiful toolbox of intervention approaches to choose from when working to combat misinformation belief and spread."139 Others are more skeptical. One evaluation of effective responses concluded that more nonexperimental ("real world") studies are needed as well as assessment of both measures taken by social media platforms and countermeasures directed toward the creators of disinformation rather than consumers. 140 Another comprehensive survey concluded that "none of the interventions considered ... were simultaneously well-studied, very effective, and easy to scale." Its authors recommend that attention should instead be directed to the larger media and information environment and less fashionable fixes such as reviving local journalism and improving media literacy.¹⁴¹ As critical elections approach, pre-bunking—inoculating publics to likely disinformation before it is encountered—has been advanced as an alternative to responses that concentrate on disinformation as it occurs. 142 The threat posed by AI-generated images in disinformation campaigns has produced calls for watermarking images, but that solution alone is unlikely to be sufficient. 143 There are no silver bullet responses to malign campaigns on social media; innovation and evaluation will be constants as novel disinformation instruments emerge.144 Although foreign organizations operating abroad have no First Amendment rights in the United States, the potential value of information provided by foreign actors should be a guide: foreign influence can be part of the national conversation, so long as it is identified as such and is not intended to harm democratic institutions or U.S. citizens.

A Whole-of-Society Approach to Countering Malign Foreign Influence

The experience of other societies that have confronted powerful foreign influence campaigns highlights the importance of a unified and multilayered approach. As malign foreign influence often aims to undermine trust in government institutions, the role of civil society and corporations, especially social and traditional media, is central. Taiwan, an open, democratic society, has been the subject of repeated, intensive influence operations by China. Its successful elections and maintenance of citizen trust in its government are owed in part to NGOs that have exposed and combated disinformation. In Australia, civil society, including the Chinese Australian community, provided essential leadership in countering unwelcome Chinese influence and transnational repression.¹⁴⁵ Successful responses to Russian disinformation in the Czech Republic and Estonia also relied on local think

tanks and civil society, deploying fact-checking and investigative journalism as countermeasures.¹⁴⁶ Given the central role played by CSOs in addressing disinformation, strengthening their capacity becomes a core countermeasure to malign foreign influence.¹⁴⁷

In light of this record of civil society success across targeted countries, all more exposed and smaller than the United States, recent attacks on similar organizations in the United States are both disturbing and damaging to the United States' capacity to counter malign foreign influence. The creation of the Disinformation Governance Board, a small coordinating agency within the Department of Homeland Security, and its first director, were attacked as "Orwellian" by critics on both the left and the right; the agency was shelved.¹⁴⁸ The next targets of an effective campaign, led by Republicans in the House of Representatives and Elon Musk, were the State Department's Global Engagement Center as well as scholars and CSOs prominent in investigating and exposing disinformation. The result was a temporary suspension of cooperation between those organizations, which also saw their funders withdraw, and federal agencies. The collaboration of government, CSOs, and social media companies that had proven so effective elsewhere appeared to be crumbling in the United States.

RISKS OF COUNTERMEASURES AGAINST FOREIGN INFLUENCE

Countermeasures, whether effective or not, pose at least four risks of ancillary damage: overselling the threat, politicizing enforcement, directing xenophobia against diasporas, and damaging beneficial international relationships.

Overselling the Threat

The damaging second-order effects of disinformation have been identified by Thomas Rid: "... [If] a targeted community believes that a disinformation campaign was a major success, then it has made it a major success." The belief that an election, other political processes, or a politician has been influenced by a foreign actor aggravates distrust of democratic institutions, a phenomenon that the United States witnessed as a result of Russian interference in the 2016 election. Election threats are important, given the central role of elections in democratic governance, but foreign influence efforts should be evaluated carefully

over time and across democratic institutions, including state and local governments. Exaggeration of the threat of foreign influence only serves the corrosive aims of malign actors.

Wielding Foreign Influence As a Way of Silencing Political Opponents

Linked to this risk is the possibility that disclosure, under FARA and other provisions, could be used to attack political opponents as foreign agents. To avoid such abuse, Nick Robinson, senior legal advisor at the International Center for Not-for-Profit Law, endorses FARA reforms to make clear that its provisions only apply to agents of a foreign government and are narrowed to cover only certain types of political activity.¹⁵¹ All sides in debates over foreign influence have cited human rights to defend their positions. Attempts to remove illegal foreign political contributions through disclosure requirements imposed on dark money vehicles have collided with privacy rights, which the Supreme Court has defined expansively to protect individuals from unwarranted government scrutiny. TikTok has made free speech arguments central to its effort to overturn the sell-or-ban legislation in the courts, and social media has become a contentious site for arguments over what kind of foreign content should be removed, a debate that has implications for other liberal democracies.152

Backlash and Xenophobia: The Risk to Diasporas

The search for foreign influence has often led to immigrant communities, whether they maintain connections to their country of origin or not. As political consensus supporting confrontation with China has hardened, Chinese Americans and permanent residents have been targeted as likely agents of influence. The China Initiative and its aftermath have been damaging to Asian American scientists, who now fear that "they could fall under suspicion simply for doing science while Chinese." Researchers of Chinese descent, who could most easily build beneficial research collaborations with Chinese scholars, are now less likely to take part in cross-border cooperation in areas of mutual concern, such as public health and climate change. Campaigns that enhance suspicion of law enforcement among diasporas will also undermine collaboration in countering transnational repression and other malign foreign influence.

Damage to Beneficial International Relationships

Because globalization created an expansion of channels for foreign influence, one radical solution is deglobalization, a decoupling from societies governed by authoritarian regimes by restricting exchange and collaboration. That extension of the logic of the China Initiative and other measures, such as the termination of the Fulbright program in China, represents yet another risk, perhaps the greatest one, associated with misplaced countermeasures directed at foreign influence.

CONCLUSION: FOREIGN INFLUENCE, DOMESTIC SOLUTIONS

Resilience has become an overused term in the era of climate change and supply chain disruptions, but its application to responses to foreign influence is appropriate. Malign foreign influence would be reduced or eliminated by addressing shortcomings in U.S. democracy. Loopholes in existing campaign finance law and its enforcement create the risk of foreign money influencing U.S. election campaigns. Fears that foreign governments will access user data from social media platforms, a major argument for the forced divestiture of TikTok, would be eliminated if the United States enacted strict data privacy regulations applicable to all platforms, domestic and foreign. Social media platforms are often portrayed as the principal avenue for unwelcome foreign influence, but their algorithms can amplify extremist content without the intervention of foreign governments. Civic education directed to better assessment of misinformation and disinformation, whatever the source, would be beneficial to U.S. democracy. The erosion of a competitive media environment, particularly local sources of news, long predated the appearance of Russia's Internet Research Agency. The development of codes of conduct and accountability mechanisms to ensure that large donors will not exercise undesirable influence over universities and think tanks would strengthen the credibility of those institutions whether the funds were foreign or domestic. Reaching out to immigrant communities and protecting them from domestic stigmatization should be a priority, even if they are not currently the target of transnational repression or unwelcome foreign influence operations.

Contending successfully with the risks of malign foreign influence requires domestic consensus that has often been ephemeral or impossible. As scholars have shown and recent U.S. experience has demonstrated, the response of citizens to foreign interference, even meddling in elections, is shaped by their partisan affiliations: Does the intervention help my side or my opponent's?¹⁵⁵ Nevertheless, the U.S. Congress reached bipartisan consensus on sanctioning Russia for its interference in the 2016 presidential election, despite the opposition of President Trump and his administration.¹⁵⁶ Consolidating such a consensus on the parameters of unwelcome and unacceptable foreign influence as well as appropriate responses will be difficult in a polarized political environment. Without such minimal agreement, however, political division will provide a ready entry point for malign foreign actors.

International lawyers have argued that foreign interference in domestic politics, and particularly election interference, is a violation of international law. Which international legal principles are violated continues to be debated: sovereignty, nonintervention, and self-determination are advanced as candidates. ¹⁵⁷ In a world deeply divided between democracies and authoritarian regimes, achieving a global consensus on the boundaries of acceptable foreign influence is even more unlikely than reaching a domestic consensus. Nevertheless, supporting an international debate on the benefits and limits of foreign influence—and the norms that should govern foreign influence—could provide a platform for democracies to advance the aim of societies that remain open and secure in setting their own futures.

ENDNOTES

- Catherine Belton, "Secret Russian Foreign Policy Document Urges Action to Weaken the U.S." Washington Post, April 17, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world /2024/04/17/russia-foreign-policy-us-weaken.
- Lee Hockstader, "Russia Is Flooding Europe With Disinformation. The U.S. Elections Are Next." Washington Post, May 27, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions /2024/05/27/russia-disinformation-propaganda-eu-elections; Catherine Belton and Souad Mekhennet, "Russia Co-Opts Far-Right Politicians in Europe with Cash, Officials Say," Washington Post, June 3, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2024/06 /03/russia-europe-far-right-espionage.
- Dustin Volz and C. Ryan Barber, "U.S. Accuses Russia of Spending Millions to Influence American Voters," Wall Street Journal, September 5, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/politics/national-security/u-s-accuses-russia-of-spending-millions-to-influence-u-s-voters-be531b99.
- Niha Maseh, "Meta Bans Russian State Media Outlet RT for Acts of 'Foreign Interference'" Washington Post, September 17, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2024/09/17/meta-ban-rt-russia-state-media.
- Sean Lyngaas, "Microsoft Says Russian Operatives Are Ramping Up Attacks on Harris Campaign With Fake Videos," CNN, September 17, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/2024 /09/17/politics/microsoft-russian-operatives-harris.
- Joshua Kurlantzick, "China's Growing Attempts to Influence U.S. Politics," Council
 on Foreign Relations, October 31, 2022, https://www.cfr.org/article/chinas-growing
 -attempts-influence-us-politics; Andrew Higgins and Christopher F. Schuetze, "Suddenly, Chinese Spies Seem to Be Popping Up All Over Europe," New York Times, April
 27, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/04/27/world/europe/china-spies.html.
- Special Report on Foreign Interference in Canada's Democratic Processes and Institutions
 (Ottawa, ON: The National Security and Intelligence Committee of Parliamentarians,
 2024), 67, https://www.nsicop-cpsnr.ca/reports/rp-2024-06-03/special-report-foreign
 -interference.pdf.

41

- Hurubie Meko and William JK. Rashbaum, "N.Y. Official Charged with Taking Money, Travel, and Poultry to Aid China," *New York Times*, September 3, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/09/03/nyregion/linda-sun-arrested-hochul.html.
- Cate Cadell, "Chinese American Scholar Convicted of Spying on Dissidents for Beijing," Washington Post, August 6, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national -security/2024/08/06/shujun-wang-china-spying.
- Greg Miller, Souad Mekhennet, and Cate Brown, "Iran Turns to Hells Angels and Other Criminal Gangs to Target Critics," Washington Post, September 12, 2024, https://www .washingtonpost.com/world/2024/09/12/iran-criminal-gangs-target-dissidents.
- A shareholder versus stakeholder view of democracy also defines the debate over noncitizen voting in local elections, now allowed in the District of Columbia and localities in three states.
- Christopher Walker, "What Is 'Sharp Power'?" Journal of Democracy, 29, no. 3 (July 2018): 11, https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2018.0041.
- 13. Dov H. Levin, Meddling in the Ballot Box: The Causes and Effects of Partisan Electoral Interventions, (New York: Oxford University Press, 2020), Chapter 5.
- Michael Clarke, Jennifer S. Hunt, and Matthew Sussex, "Shaping the Post-Liberal Order From Within: China's Influence and Interference Operations in Australia and the United States," Orbis 64, no. 2 (2020): 210, https://doi.org/10.1016/j .orbis.2020.02.005.
- 15. Compare the Australian definition to the U.S. Foreign Malign Influence Center: "subversive, undeclared, coercive, or criminal activities by foreign governments, non-state actors, or their proxies to affect another nation's popular or political attitudes, perceptions, or behaviors to advance their interests...."; "Defining Foreign Interference," Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, June 5, 2023, https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/about-us/our-portfolios/national-security/countering-foreign-interference/defining-foreign-interference; Office of the Director of National Intelligence, "Foreign Malign Influence Center," n.d. https://www.dni.gov/index.php/nctc-who-we-are/organization/340-about/organization/foreign-malign-influence-center.
- 16. For example, some of the electoral interventions included in the dataset constructed by Dov Levin would not be defined as malign influence. See Dov Levin, "When the Great Power Gets a Vote: The Effects of Great Power Electoral Intervention on Election Results," *International Studies Quarterly* 60, no. 2 (2016): 192, https://doi.org/10.1093/isq/sqv016.
- 17. Authoritarian governments often obscure the distinction between espionage and influence operations in practice and in the organization of their bureaucracies.
- 18. For example, Center for Strategic and International Studies, Gray Zone Project.
- John Paul Rathbone, Henry Foy, and Raphael Minder, "West Grapples with Response to Russian Sabotage Attempt," *Financial Times*, June 4, 2024, https://www.ft.com/content/bf128ebf-2e3f-40a3-b7ec-bcd1b477ab9a.
- Samuel Watson, "James Wilkinson: Schemer, Scoundrel, Soldier, Spy... Success?" in A Republic of Scoundrels: The Schemers, Intriquers, and Adventurers Who Created a New American Nation (New York: Pegasus Books, 2023), 109–32.

- Joachim Remak, "Friends of the New Germany': The Bund and German-American Relations," *Journal of Modern History* 29, no. 1 (March 1957): 38–41, https://doi.org /10.1086/237964; Leland V. Bell, "The Failure of Nazism in America: The German American Bund, 1936-1941," *Political Science Quarterly*, 85, no. 4 (December 1970): 585–99, https://doi.org/10.2307/2147597.
- James R. Barrett, "What Went Wrong? The Communist Party, the US, and the Comintern," American Communist History, 17, no. 2 (2018): 176–84, https://doi.org/10.1080/14743892.2018.1463743.
- Anya Schiffrin, "Fighting Disinformation in the 1930s: Clyde Miller and the Institute for Propaganda Analysis," *International Journal of Communication*, 16 (2022): 3715 –41, https://ijoc.org/index.php/ijoc/article/view/17931/3848.
- Thomas Rid, Active Measures: The Secret History of Disinformation and Political Warfare, (New York: Farrar, Straus, and Giroux, 2020); Levin, Meddling in the Ballot Box, Chapter 5.
- 25. Rid, Active Measures, 240.
- Robert O. Keohane, "The Big Influence of Small Allies," Foreign Policy, no. 2 (Spring 1971): 182, https://doi.org/10.2307/1147864.
- 27. Sergei Guriev and Daniel Treisman, Spin Dictators: The Changing Face of Tyranny in the 21st Century, (Princeton and Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2022).
- On spin dictator techniques of rule: Guriev and Treisman, Spin Dictators, 147, 159– 60, 162.
- 29. Senator Menendez is accused of accepting bribes for policies to benefit Egypt and Qatar. Representative Cuellar is accused of accepting bribes from a Mexican bank and an energy company owned by the leaders of Azerbaijan. Both Senator Menendez and Representative Cuellar have denied the charges.
- John Hudson, "U.S. Intelligence Report Says Key Gulf Ally Meddled in American Politics," Washington Post, November 12, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2022/11/12/uae-meddled-us-politics-intel-report.
- Eleni Varvitsioti et al., "Inside the 'Qatargate' Graft Scandal Rocking the EU," Financial Times, January 29, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/4663bc9e-eaa5-485f-baaf-2a85dc0eac07.
- 32. Article I, Section 9, Clause 8 prohibits any U.S. officeholder from accepting "any present, Emolument, Office, or Title, of any kind whatever, from any King, Prince, or foreign State" without the Consent of Congress. Kushner, a former official, continues to pursue foreign business while Trump campaigns for president in 2024. See Eric Lipton, Jonathan Swan, and Maggie Haberman, "Kushner Developing Deals Overseas Even as His Father-in-Law Runs for President," New York Times, March 15, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/03/15/us/politics/jared-kushner-pursuing-development-deals-in-albania-and-serbia.html.
- 33. The Foreign Emoluments of the Constitution and the recent litigation is discussed in U.S. Library of Congress, Congressional Research Service, *The Emoluments Clause of the U.S. Constitution*, by Kevin J. Hickey and Michael A. Foster, IF11086 (2021), https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11086.

		_
- Endnotes	 - 4	12
Endnotes	T	J

- 34. The Washington Post discovered that "more than 500 retired U.S. military personnel—including scores of generals and admirals—have taken jobs as contractors and consultants for foreign governments since 2015." Most have been employed by Middle Eastern governments with poor human rights records. See Craig Whitlock and Nate Jones, "Key Findings From the Post's Series on Veterans' Lucrative Foreign Jobs," Washington Post, October 18, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/interactive/2022/veterans-foreign-jobs-foia-takeaways/?itid=lk_inline_manual_8.
- Elizabeth Warren and Charles Grassley, "Retired Officers Conflict of Interest Act
 One Pager," Office of Senator Elizabeth Warren, June 20, 2023, https://www.warren
 .senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Retired Officers Conflict of Interest Act One Pager
 -06.16.23.pdf.
- Katrin Bennhold, "The Former Chancellor Who Became Putin's Man in Germany," New York Times, April 23, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/04/23/world/europe/schroder-germany-russia-gas-ukraine-war-energy.html.
- Shannon Bond, Jude Joffe-Block, and Caitlin Thompson, "How Russian Operatives Covertly Hired U.S. Influencers to Create Viral Videos," NPR, September 5, 2024, https://www.npr.org/2024/09/05/nx-s1-5100829/russia-election-influencers-youtube.
- 38. Federal Election Campaign Act of 1971, Pub. L. 92-225, 86 Stat. 3 (1972). Implementation by the Federal Election Commission.
- 39. Two prominent cases surfaced during the Bill Clinton administration: the Riadys, an Indonesian banking family, and Johnny Chung, who served as a conduit for the Chinese military.
- 40. United States Attorney's Office, Southern District of New York, "New York City Mayor Eric Adams Charged with Bribery and Campaign Finance Offenses," September 26, 2024, https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdny/pr/new-york-city-mayor-eric-adams-charged-bribery-and-campaign-finance-offenses.
- Although not regulated under the Federal Elections Campaign Act (FECA), some states have passed laws prohibiting foreign nationals or governments from contributing to ballot measure campaigns.
- 42. On the convoluted history of the Ukraine cabal, Philip Zelikow et al., "The Rise of Strategic Corruption: How States Weaponize Graft," Foreign Affairs, 99, no. 4 (July/August 2020): 110–13, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states /rise-strategic-corruption-weaponize-graft. On the specific charges and sentencing of Parnas, see United States Attorney's Office Southern District of New York, "Lev Parnas Sentenced to 20 Months in Prison For Campaign Finance, Wire Fraud, and False Statements Offenses," press release no. 22-208, June 29, 2022, https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdny/pr/lev-parnas-sentenced-20-months-prison-campaign-finance-wire-fraud-and-false-statements.
- 43. On the shortcomings of existing restrictions on foreign financing of campaigns, see Ian Vandewalker and Lawrence Norden, *Getting Foreign Funds Out of America's Elections* (Brennan Center for Justice at New York University Law School, 2018), 6–12, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/policy-solutions/getting-foreign-funds-out-americas-elections.

44 Endnotes

- For the landscape of dark money, Open Secrets, "Dark Money Basics," 2024, https://www.opensecrets.org/dark-money/basics.
- 45. "FARA: Issues and Recommendations for Reform: Report of the Task Force on the Foreign Agents Registration Act," International Law Section, American Bar Association. July 16, 2021, 1.
- 46. "FARA: Issues and Recommendations for Reform," 5-6.
- Nick Robinson, "Fixing the FARA Mess," Just Security, March 16, 2022, https://www.justsecurity.org/80690/fixing-the-fara-mess.
- 48. Jon C.W. Pevehouse and Felicity Vabulas, "Nudging the Needle: Foreign Lobbies and US Human Rights Ratings," *International Studies Quarterly* 63, no. 1 (2019): 1–14, https://doi.org/10.1093/isq/sqy052; Marco Grotteria, Max Miller, and S. Lakshmi Naaraayanan, "Foreign Influence in US Politics," *Jacobs Levy Equity Management Center for Quantitative Financial Research Paper* (September 2023), http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4058658.
- Matthew Reynolds and Matthew P. Goodman, Deny, Deflect, Deter: Countering China's Economic Coercion (Center for Strategic and International Studies, March 2023), https://www.csis.org/analysis/deny-deflect-deter-countering-chinas -economic-coercion.
- Song Kim and Helen V. Milner, "Multinational Corporations and Their Influence Through Lobbying on Foreign Policy." Global Goliaths: Multinational Corporations in the 21st Century Economy (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2021): 519, 523.
- Matt Ferchen, "Does China's Coercive Economic Statecraft Actually Work?," United States Institute of Peace, March 1, 2023, https://www.usip.org/publications/2023/03/does-chinas-coercive-economic-statecraft-actually-work.
- 52. "Case Study: China's Economic Coercion Against Intel, Sam's Club, and Walmart | Congressional-Executive Commission on China." Congressional-Executive Commission on China, April 14, 2022, https://www.cecc.gov/publications/commission-analysis/case-study-china%E2%80%99s-economic-coercion-against-intel-sam%E2%80%99s-club-and.
- Stu Woo, Suzanne Kapner, and Brian Whitton, "North Face Owner Pulled Xinjiang Criticism, Then Reinstated It," Wall Street Journal, June 20, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/north-face-owner-pulled-xinjiang-criticism-then-reinstated-it-11624200384.
- 54. Aynne Kokas, "How Beijing Runs the Show in Hollywood," *Journal of Democracy*, 33, no. 2 (April 2022): 96, https://www.journalofdemocracy.org/articles/how-beijing-runs-the-show-in-hollywood.
- 55. It is still unavailable for streaming on any platform.
- For documentation of these issues: Pen America, Made in Hollywood, Censored by Beijing: The U.S. Film Industry and Chinese Government Influence, August 5, 2020, https://pen.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Made_in_Hollywood_Censored_by _Beiing_Report_FINAL.pdf.

Endnotes	 _	15	5
munoies		I.	J

- 57. The tentative agreement between the PGA Tour and Saudi Arabia's sovereign wealth fund to ally with LIV Golf included non-disparagement clauses, suggesting self-censorship regarding Saudi human rights abuses. A final agreement has not yet been reached. Alan Blinder, "PGA Tour's Pact With Saudi Wealth Fund Shows Many Details Left to Settle," New York Times, June 26, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/06/26/sports/golf/pga-tour-liv-golf-merger-details.html.
- 58. Mara Hvistendahl et al., "A Pivot to China Saved Elon Musk. It Also Binds Him to Beijing," New York Times, March 28, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/03/27/world/asia/elon-musk-tesla-china.html; Selina Cheng and Raffaele Huang, "Why Musk Now Needs China More Than It Needs Him," Wall Street Journal, April 30, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/world/china/why-musk-now-needs-china-more-than-it-needs-him-128e33b0.
- Erich Schwartzel, Red Carpet: Hollywood, China, and the Global Battle for Cultural Supremacy (New York: Penguin Press, 2022), 328.
- 60. Suzanne Nossel, "Chinese Censorship Is Going Global," *Foreign Policy*, October 26, 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/10/26/chinese-censorship-enes-kanter-celtics-browder-is-going-global.
- Leila Abboud, Henry Foy, and Paula Erizanu, "Europe Battles 'Avalanche of Disinformation' from Russia," *Financial Times*, March 21, 2024, https://www.ft.com/content/2ffe8b64-f9bc-46d4-bf40-eefbbc6fac77.
- 62. This three-part definition parallels that of the European Commission. See European Commission, "Tackling Online Disinformation," May 8, 2024, https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/policies/online-disinformation. It distinguishes disinformation from misinformation, which is not intentional, and other speech that may cause public harm. See Dean Freelon and Chris Wells, "Disinformation as Political Communication," Political Communication, 37, no. 2 (2020): 145–46, https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1080/10584609.2020.1723755. Whether information causes public harm in a particular setting can be controversial.
- 63. Rid, Active Measures, 426.
- 64. Matthew A.S. Baum and Philip B.K. Potter, "Media, Public Opinion, and Foreign Policy in the Age of Social Media," *Journal of Politics*, 81, no. 2 (2019): 750, https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1086/702233.
- 65. As catalogued by Alicia Wanless, "What's Working and What Isn't in Researching Influence Operations?" *Lawfare* (blog), September 22, 2021, https://www.lawfaremedia.org/article/whats-working-and-what-isnt-researching-influence-operations.
- Joseph Bernstein, "Bad News: Selling the Story of Disinformation," Harper's, September 2021. https://harpers.org/archive/2021/09/bad-news-selling-the-story-of-disinformation.
- 67. Chico Q. Camargo and Felix M. Simon, "Mis- and Disinformation Studies Are Too Big to Fail: Six for the Field's Future," *Harvard Kennedy School (HKS) Misinformation Review*, 3, no. 5 (September 2022): 5, https://doi.org/10.37016/mr-2020-106.
- 68. Researchers have found bipartisan concern over disinformation, apparent agreement that foreign actors are responsible, and that apparent agreement between Democrats and Republicans could disguise disagreement on which foreign actors are the principal

- culprits. Kaitlin Peach et al., "Seeing Lies and Laying Blame: Partisanship and U.S. Public Perceptions About Disinformation," *Harvard Kennedy School Misinformation Review*, 5, no. 1 (February 2024): 5, https://doi.org/10.37016/mr-2020-135.
- 69. Diego A. Martin, Jacob N. Shapiro, and Julia G. Illhardt, "Online Political Influence Efforts Dataset Version 4.0," Princeton University, March 24, 2023, https://esoc .princeton.edu/publications/trends-online-influence-efforts. Compare to Ingram Niblock, Jacob Wallis, and Albert Zhang, *Understanding Global Disinformation and Information Operations*, (Canberra: Australian Strategic Policy Institute [ASPI], International Cyber Policy Centre, March 2022), https://aspi.org.au/index.php/report /understanding_global_disinformation_information_operations.
- Jessica Brandt and Zack Cooper, "Sino-Russian Splits: Divergences in Autocratic Coercion," Washington Quarterly, 45, no. 3, (October 2022): 23–46, https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2022.2124016; Jessica Brandt, "Autocratic Approaches to Information Manipulation: A Case Study," Gates Forum Paper, AidData, November 2022, https://docs.aiddata.org/ad4/pdfs/gf1_06_Autocratic_Approaches_to_Information_Manipulation.pdf.
- 71. Tiffany Hsu and Steven Lee Myers, "China's Advancing Efforts to Influence the U.S. Election Raise Alarms," *New York Times*, April 2, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/04/01/business/media/china-online-disinformation-us-election.html?
- 72. Alexander Gabuev and Leonid Kovachich, "Comrades in Tweets? The Contours and Limits of China-Russia Cooperation on Digital Propaganda," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 3, 2021, https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2021/06/comrades-in-tweets-the-contours-and-limits-of-china-russia-cooperation-on-digital-propaganda?lang=en. Also, National Intelligence Council, Foreign Threats to the 2022 US Elections, December 18, 2023, https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/NIC-Declassified-ICA-Foreign-Threats-to-the-2022-US-Elections-Dec2023.pdf.
- 73. Microsoft Threat Intelligence, Same Targets, New Playbooks: East Asia Threat Actors Employ Unique Methods, April 2024, 6, https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/security/security-insider/intelligence-reports/east-asia-threat-actors-employ-unique-methods.
- 74. The U.S. government presented its security concerns regarding TikTok in court, alleging that TikTok employees had shared data on U.S. users internally, resulting in storage of data on Chinese servers, as well as collecting data that would permit censorship of content based on certain words. Stefania Palma and Hannah Murphy, "US Reveals Security Concerns Around TikTok and ByteDance," Financial Times, July 27, 2024, https://www.ft.com/content/d2c285be-3a01-442f-bc06-6b3780c611c0.
- 75. Will Weissert, "Biden Just Signed a Bill That Could Ban TikTok. His Campaign Plans to Stay on the App Anyway," Associated Press, April 25, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/biden-tiktok-campaign-account-young-voters-ban-d351ccb17c59890473af1685a0a756f3; Ginger Adams Otis, "Donald Trump Joins TikTok Years After Trying to Ban the App," Wall Street Journal, June 2, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/tech/donald-trump-joins-tiktok-years-after-trying-to-ban-the-app-431b5cad?mod=itp_wsj,djemlTP_h.
- 76. Hannah Murphy, Cristina Criddle, and Eleanor Olcott, "How TikTok's Chinese Owner Tightened Its Grip on the App," *Financial Times*, April 25, 2024, https://www.ft.com/content/0e040c03-e979-4acd-a6aa-6298301dcc42.

Endnotes		7
----------	-------------	---

- 77. Drew Harwell, "TikTok Removes Feature That Critics Used to Study Israel-Gaza War Videos," Washington Post, February 8, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2024/02/08/tiktok-remove-data-criticism-gaza; Network Contagion Research Institute and Rutgers Miller Center on Policing and Community Resilience, A Tik-Tok-ing Timebomb: How TikTok's Global Platform Anomalies Align with the Chinese Communist Party's Geostrategic Objectives, December 2023, https://networkcontagion.us/wp-content/uploads/A-Tik-Tok-ing-Timebomb_12.21.23.pdf.
- Lauren Leffer, "Banning TikTok Would Do Basically Nothing to Protect Your Data," *Scientific American*, March 22, 2024, https://www.scientificamerican.com/article /tiktok-ban-data-privacy-security.
- 79. CFIUS has been investigating ByteDance's 2017 purchase of Musical.ly, which produced TikTok, but its role has now been preempted by the 2024 legislation, now being challenged in the court.
- 80. Dara Kerr, "Twitter Once Muzzled Russian and Chinese State Propaganda. That's Over Now," NPR, April 21, 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/04/21/1171193551/twitter-once-muzzled-russian-and-chinese-state-propaganda-thats-over-now.
- Milton L. Mueller and Karim Farhat, TikTok and US National Security (Georgia Institute of Technology Internet Governance Project, March 1, 2023), https://www.internetgovernance.org/research/tiktok-and-us-national-security.
- 82. Bobby Allyn, "Legal Experts Say a TikTok Ban Without Specific Evidence Violates the First Amendment," NPR, May 14, 2024, https://www.npr.org/2024/05/14/1251086753/tiktok-ban-first-amendment-lawsuit-free-speech-project-texas.
- 83. Critics claim that Project Texas is more symbolic than effective. See Inno Flores, "TikTok's Project Texas: Former Employees Cast Doubt on Data Security Measures," Tech Times, April 16, 2024, https://www.techtimes.com/articles/303658/20240416 /tiktoks-project-texas-former-employees-cast-doubt-data-security-measures.htm. Others have argued that Project Texas was not given an adequate hearing by the U.S. government in its rush to legislate a sale or a ban. See Matt Perault, "What Happened to TikTok's Project Texas?" Lawfare (blog), March 20, 2024, https://www.lawfaremedia.org/article/what-happened-to-tiktok-s-project-texas.
- 84. Opendoors Report on International Educational Exchange (Washington DC: U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs and the Institute of International Education, November 2023), https://opendoorsdata.org/annual-release/international-students/#:-:text=1%2C057%2C188%20international%20 students%20from%20more,in%20more%20than%2040%20years.
- 85. Alexander Cooley, Tena Prelec, and John Heathershaw, "Foreign Donations in the Higher Education Sector of the United States and the United Kingdom: Pathways for Reputation Laundering," *Journal of Comparative and International Higher Education*, 14, no. 5 (2022): 46–7, Figure 1. https://doi.org/10.32674/jcihe.v14i5.4625. Data updated to 2024 at U.S. Department of Education, "Section 117 Foreign Gift and Contract Data," FSA Partner Connect, February 13, 2024, https://fsapartners.ed.gov/knowledge-center/topics/section-117-foreign-gift-and-contract-reporting/section-117-foreign-gift-and-contract-data.

48	Endnotes
----	----------

- 86. Alexander Cooley, John Heathershaw, and J.C. Sharman, "The Rise of Kleptocracy: Laundering Cash, Whitewashing Reputations," *Journal of Democracy*, 29, no. 1 (January 2018): 39–53, https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2018.0003.
- 87. Karin Fischer, "Protests Add a New Wrinkle to Overseas-campus Debate," *Chronicle of Higher Education*, June 20, 2024, https://www.chronicle.com/newsletter/latitudes/2024-06-20.
- 88. Archives of the U.S. Department of Justice, "Information About the Department of Justice's China Initiative and a Compilation of China-Related Prosecutions Since 2018," February 23, 2022, https://www.justice.gov/archives/nsd/information-about -department-justice-s-china-initiative-and-compilation-china-related.
- 89. Karin Fischer, "Can U.S. Research Recover From the China Initiative?" *Chronicle of Higher Education*, April 6, 2023, https://www.chronicle.com/article/can-u-s-research-recover-from-the-china-initiative.
- U.S. Government Accountability Office, With Nearly All U.S. Confucius Institutes Closed, Some Schools Sought Alternative Language Support, October 30, 2023, https:// www.gao.gov/products/gao-24-105981.
- 91. National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, Confucius Institutes at U.S. Institutions of Higher Education: Waiver Criteria for the Department of Defense, January 2023, https://doi.org/10.17226/26747.
- Jamie P. Horsley, "It's Time for a New Policy on Confucius Institutes," Lawfare (blog), April 1, 2021, https://www.lawfaremedia.org/article/its-time-new-policy-confucius-institutes.
- 93. Eric Lipton, Eric, Brooke Williams, and Nicholas Confessore, "Foreign Powers Buy Influence at Think Tanks," *New York Times*, September 7, 2014, https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/07/us/politics/foreign-powers-buy-influence-at-think-tanks.html.
- 94. Ben Freeman, Foreign Funding of Think Tanks in America (Washington DC: Center for International Policy, January 2020), https://static.wixstatic.com/ugd/3ba8a1_4f06e99f35d4485b801f8dbfe33b6a3f.pdf. See also, Daniel Drezner, "Regarding the Foreign Funding of Think Tanks in America," Washington Post, February 12, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2020/02/12/regarding-foreign-funding-think-tanks-america.
- 95. The recent indictment of Sue Mi Terry underscored that the Justice Department viewed foreign influence efforts by friendly or allied governments as potential violations of FARA. U.S. Department of Justice, "Former Government Official Arrested for Acting as Unregistered Agent of South Korean Government," press release, July 17, 2024, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/former-cia-and-white-house-official-sue-mi-terry-arrested-acting-unregistered-agent-south.
- 96. Jan Dutkiewicz and Dominik Stecula, "Why America's Far Right and Far Left Have Aligned Against Helping Ukraine," Foreign Policy, July 4, 2022, https://foreignpolicy .com/2022/07/04/us-politics-ukraine-russia-far-right-left-progressive-horseshoe -theory; Ksenia Luchenko, "Conservatism by Decree: Putin as a Figurehead for the Global Far-Right," European Council on Foreign Relations, March 1, 2024, https:// ecfr.eu/article/conservatism-by-decree-putin-as-a-figurehead-for-the-global-far-right.

- 1	4	_
Endnotes	4	9

- 97. Peter J. Spiro, At Home in Two Countries: The Past and Future of Dual Citizenship (New York: New York University Press, 2016).
- 98. Tony Smith, Foreign Attachments: The Power of Ethnic Groups in the Making of American Foreign Policy (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2000).
- Devesh Kapur, Diaspora, Development, and Democracy: The Domestic Impact of International Migration from India (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2010), 200.
- 100. Sumitra Badrinathan, Devesh Kapur, and Milan Vaishnav, How Do Indian Americans View India? Results From the 2020 Indian American Survey (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, February 9, 2021), https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/02/09 /how-do-indian-americans-view-india-results-from-2020-indian-american-attitudes -survey-pub-83800.
- Nicholas Wu and Madison Fernandez, "The Most Powerful Pro-Israel Group in American Politics Isn't... Talking About Israel," *Politico*, May 17, 2024, https://www.politico.com/news/2024/05/17/aipac-campaign-ads-israel-00158567.
- Sheera Frenkel, "Israel Secretly Targets U.S. Lawmakers With Influence Campaign on Gaza War," New York Times, June 5, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/06/05/technology/israel-campaign-gaza-social-media.html.
- 103. Silver et al., "Majority in U.S. Say Israel Has Valid Reasons for Fighting; Fewer Say the Same About Hamas," Pew Research Center, March 21, 2024, https://www.pewresearch.org/2024/03/21/majority-in-u-s-say-israel-has-valid-reasons-for-fighting-fewer-say-the-same-about-hamas; Becka A. Alper, "How U.S. Jews Are Experiencing the Israel-Hamas War," Pew Research Center, April 2, 2024, https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2024/04/02/how-us-jews-are-experiencing-the-israel-hamas-war.
- 104. Audrye Wong, "The Diaspora and China's Foreign Influence Activities," 2021-22 Wilson China Fellowship Essays on China and U.S. Policy, 617–20, Washington, DC: Wilson Center, 2022, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/uploads/documents/Wong_The%20Diaspora%20and%20China%27s%20Foreign%20 Influence%20Activities.pdf.
- Jennifer Hsu, Being Chinese in Australia: Public Opinion in Chinese Communities (Sydney: Lowy Institute, April 2023), https://interactives.lowyinstitute.org/features/chinese -communities/report.
- David Leblang and Margaret E. Peters, "Immigration and Globalization (and Deglobalization)," *Annual Review of Political Science*, 25 (2022): 385, https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-polisci-051120-105059.
- 107. Nate Schenkkan and Isabel Linzer, Out of Sight, Not Out of Reach: The Global Scale and Scope of Transnational Repression (Washington DC: Freedom House, 2021), https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/2021-02/Complete_FH _TransnationalRepressionReport2021_rev020221.pdf; Yana Gorokhovkskaia and Isabel Linzer, Defending Democracy in Exile: Policy Responses to Transnational Repression (Washington DC: Freedom House, 2022), https://freedomhouse.org/report/transnational-repression.
- Gorokhovkskaia and Linzer, Defending Democracy in Exile, 1; Schenkkan and Linzer, Out of Sight, Not Out of Reach, 15.

50	 Endnotes	
	Endnotes	

- 109. Benjamin Weiser and William K. Rashbaum, "Iran and China Use Private Detectives to Spy on Dissidents in America," New York Times, November 13, 2022, https://www .nytimes.com/2022/11/13/nyregion/china-iran-private-detectives.html.
- Amnesty International, 'On My Campus, I Am Afraid': China's Targeting of Overseas Students Stifles Rights, May 13, 2024, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa17 /8006/2024/en.
- 111. Greg Miller, Gerry Shih, and Ellen Nakashima, "An Assassination Plot on American Soil Reveals a Darker Side of Modi's India," Washington Post, April 29, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2024/04/29/india-assassination-raw-sikhs-modi; An Indian suspect accused in the targeting of a Sikh independence advocate in the United States has been extradited to stand trial there. See Tripti Lahiri, "Indian Suspect Extradited to U.S. Over Plot to Kill American Sikh," Wall Street Journal, June 17, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/world/india/indian-suspect-in-plot-to-kill-american-sikh-activist -extradited-to-u-s-aefbf926.
- 112. Chinese students at U.S. educational institutions were predisposed to favor democracy, but, if exposed to discriminatory behavior, they were more inclined to favor authoritarianism on their return home. Yingjie Fan et al., "How Discrimination Increases Chinese Overseas Students' Support for Authoritarian Rule," 21st Century China Center Research Paper, UC San Diego School of Global Policy and Strategy 21st Century China Center, 2020, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3637710, cited in Leblang and Peters, "Immigration and Globalization (and Deglobalization)," 385.
- 113. Amy Chin and Patricia Mazzei, "When Buying a Home Is Treated as a National Security Threat," New York Times, May 6, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/05/06/us/florida -land-law-chinese-homes.html.
- 114. "U.S. Department of State Global Engagement Center," n.d. https://www.state.gov/bureaus-offices/under-secretary-for-public-diplomacy-and-public-affairs/global-engagement-center.
- 115. Shibley Telhami, "Americans Strongly Support Defending Human Rights Globally," Brookings Institution, May 16, 2024, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/americans -strongly-support-defending-human-rights-globally; Bruce Drake, "Americans Put Low Priority on Promoting Democracy Abroad," Pew Research Center, March 2, 2021, https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2021/03/02/americans-put-low-priority-on -promoting-democracy-abroad-2.
- 116. Sarah Sunn Bush and Lauren Prather distinguish the different types of election interventions. Sarah Sunn Bush and Lauren Prather, Monitors and Meddlers: How Foreign Actors Influence Local Trust in Elections (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2024), Chapter 1.
- 117. Information campaigns by the U.S. military, revealed in 2022, "evoked the propaganda campaigns that authoritarian governments have used to push messages" and "were not very successful." See Julian E. Barnes and Sheera Frenkel, "Pentagon Orders Review of Its Overseas Social Media Campaigns," New York Times, September 19, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/09/19/us/politics/pentagon-social-media.html.
- 118. Chris Bing and Joel Schectman, "Pentagon Ran Secret Anti-Vax Campaign to Undermine China During Pandemic," Reuters, June 14, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-covid-propaganda.

Endnotes	5	1

- 119. Ann M. Simmons, "Georgia's Parliament Overrules President to Pass Controversial 'Foreign Agent' Law," *Wall Street Journal*, May 28, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/world /europe/in-georgia-battle-to-escape-from-under-russias-shadow-reaches-crunch-point -04ded9a7?mod=itp_wsj,djemITP_h.
- Mark Hannah, From Democracy Promotion to Democracy Attraction: How the World Views American-Style Democracy (Eurasia Group Foundation, May 2019), 30, https:// instituteforglobalaffairs.org/2019/03/democracy-attraction.
- 121. Ferchen, "Does China's Coercive Economic Statecraft Actually Work?"
- Audrye Wong, "How Not to Win Allies and Influence Geopolitics," Foreign Affairs 100, no. 3 (May/June 2021), https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-04-20/how-not-win-allies-and-influence-geopolitics.
- Richard Wike, Moira Fagan, Sneha Gubbala, and Sarah Austin, "Views of Russia and Putin," Pew Research Center, May 8, 2024, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2024 /05/08/views-of-russia-and-putin.
- 124. Christine Huang et al., "Americans Remain Critical of China," Pew Research Center, May 1, 2024, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2024/05/01/americans-remain -critical-of-china.
- 125. Laura Silver, Christine Huang, and Laura Clancy, "China's Approach to Foreign Policy Gets Largely Negative Reviews in 24-Country Survey," Pew Research Center, July 27, 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2023/07/27/chinas-approach-to-foreign-policy-gets-largely-negative-reviews-in-24-country-survey.
- 126. George Eady et al., "Exposure to the Russian Internet Research Agency Foreign Influence Campaign on Twitter in the 2016 US Election and Its Relationship to Attitudes and Voting Behavior," Nature Communications 14, no. 62 (January 9, 2023): 1, https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-022-35576-9.
- 127. Eady et al., "Exposure to the Russian Internet Research Agency," 1–11. Compare to the conclusion of RAND investigators: no clear evidence of change in strongly held priors, but uncertainty on whether such operations can shift less embedded beliefs or ideas "that they might be predisposed to believe." Raphael S. Cohen et al., Combating Foreign Disinformation on Social Media (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2021), 35, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR4373z1.html.
- Jacob N. Shapiro and Sean Norton, "Why Scholars Should Stop Studying 'Misinformation," Chronicle of Higher Education, September 10, 2024, https://www.chronicle.com/article/why-scholars-should-stop-studying-misinformation.
- Alicia Wanless and Jacob N. Shapiro, A CERN Model for Studying the Information Environment (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 17 November 2022), https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2022/11/a-cern-model-for-studying-the-information-environment?lang=en.
- Michael Tomz and Jessica L.P. Weeks, "Public Opinion and Foreign Electoral Intervention," *American Political Science Review*, 114, no. 3 (2020): 871, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055420000064.

52 ————	Endnotes
---------	----------

- 131. Josh Rudolph and Thomas Morley, Covert Foreign Money (Washington, DC: Alliance for Securing Democracy at The German Marshall Fund of the United States, August 2020), https://securingdemocracy.gmfus.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Covert -Foreign-Money-Policy-Brief.pdf.
- 132. Jared Golden, Fighting Foreign Influence Act, Pub. L. No. H.R. 8106 (2022), https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/hr8106/BILLS-117hr8106ih.pdf; Jared Golden, Fighting Foreign Influence Act, Pub. L. No. H.R. 8176 (2024), https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/BILLS-118hr8176ih/summary.
- Sheldon Whitehouse, Democracy Is Strengthened by Casting Light On Spending in Elections (DISCLOSE) Act of 2023, Pub. L. No. S. 512 (2023), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/512.
- 134. These reforms are proposed in "FARA: Issues and Recommendations for Reform: Report of the Task Force on the Foreign Agents Registration Act," International Law Section, American Bar Association, July 16, 2021, 2–6, 17–19.
- Nick Robinson, "'Foreign Agents' In an Interconnected World: FARA and the Weaponization of Transparency," *Duke Law Journal* 69, no. 5 (2020): 1084–90, https:// scholarship.law.duke.edu/dlj/vol69/iss5/2.
- 136. Eli Clifton and Ben Freeman, Restoring Trust in the Think Tank Sector (Washington DC: Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft, 2021), https://quincyinst.org/report/restoring-trust-in-the-think-tank-sector.
- Cooley, Prelec, and Heathershaw, "Foreign Donations in the Higher Education Sector of the United States and the United Kingdom: Pathways for Reputation Laundering," 66–7.
- 138. "Human Rights: Agency Actions Needed to Address Harassment of Dissidents and Other Tactics of Transnational Repression in the U.S.," U.S. Government Accountability Office, October 2023, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-24-106183.pdf.
- 139. Lisa K. Fazio et al., "Combating Misinformation: A Megastudy of Nine Interventions Designed to Reduce the Sharing of and Belief in False and Misleading Headlines," unpublished working paper, https://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/uyjha.
- 140. Laura Courchesne, Julia Ilhardt, and Jacob N. Shapiro, "Review of Social Science Research on the Impact of Countermeasures Against Influence Operations," *Harvard Kennedy School Misinformation Review* 2, no. 5 (September 2021): 1–17, https://doi.org/ https://doi.org/10.37016/mr-2020-79.
- 141. Jon Bateman and Dean Jackson, Countering Disinformation Effectively: An Evidence-Based Policy Guide (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, January 2024), https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2024/01/countering-disinformation-effectively-an-evidence-based-policy-guide?lang=en.
- 142. Cat Zakrzewski et al., "Debunking Misinformation Failed. Welcome to 'Pre-Bunking," Washington Post, May 26, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2024 /05/26/us-election-misinformation-prebunking.
- 143. Kevin Klyman and Renée DiResta, "Beyond Watermarks: Content Integrity Through Tiered Defense," Council on Foreign Relations, Net Politics (blog), May 8, 2024, https:// www.cfr.org/blog/beyond-watermarks-content-integrity-through-tiered-defense.

Enanotes — 33		Endnotes		5	3
---------------	--	----------	--	---	---

- 144. "In most cases these efforts [counter-disinformation efforts] produce ambiguous results, with little comprehensive concrete evidence to prove their efficacy," Cohen et al., Combating Foreign Disinformation on Social Media, op.cit., 93.
- 145. John Fitzgerald, "Combating Beijing's Sharp Power: How Australia's Civil Society Led the Way," *Journal of Democracy*, 33, no. 3 (2022): 130–43, https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2022.0028.
- 146. Joseph Robbins, "Countering Russian Disinformation," Center for Strategic & International Studies (blog), September 23, 2020, https://www.csis.org/blogs/post-soviet-post/countering-russian-disinformation.
- Samantha Bradshaw and Lisa-Maria Neudert, The Road Ahead: Mapping Civil Society Responses to Disinformation (Washington, DC: National Endowment for Democracy, January 2021), https://www.ned.org/mapping-civil-society-responses-to-disinformation -international-forum.
- 148. Nina Jankowicz, "The Coming Flood of Disinformation: How Washington Gave Up in the Fight Against Falsehoods," Foreign Affairs, February 7, 2024, https://www.foreignaffairs .com/united-states/coming-flood-disinformation.
- 149. Rid, Active Measures, 433.
- See also, Olga Belogolova et al., "Don't Hype the Disinformation Threat," Foreign Affairs, May 3, 2024, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/russian-federation/dont-hypedisinformation-threat.
- 151. Nick Robinson, "Foreign Agents' in an Interconnected World," 1145.
- 152. Drew Harwell, "TikTok Slams U.S. in Challenge to Possible Ban: Punishment 'Was the Point," Washington Post, June 20, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2024/06/20/tiktok-ban-lawsuit-us-biden-bytedance.
- 153. Karin Fischer, "Can U.S. Research Recover From the China Initiative," Chronicle of Higher Education, April 6, 2023, https://www.chronicle.com/article/can-u-s-research-recover-from-the-china-initiative.
- 154. Fischer, "Can U.S. Research Recover from the China Initiative."
- Tomz and Weeks, "Public Opinion and Foreign Electoral Intervention," op.cit., 863–64;
 Bush and Prather, Monitors and Meddlers, 4–5.
- Jordan Tama, Bipartisanship and US Foreign Policy (New York: Oxford University Press, 2024), 133–37.
- 157. Arguing for nonintervention, Patrick C.R. Terry, "Voting by Proxy—Meddling in Foreign Elections and Public International Law," *Indiana Journal of Global Legal Studies*, 29, no. 2 (2022): 67–115. Making the case for self-determination, Jens David Ohlin, "Did Russian Cyber Interference in the 2016 Election Violate International Law?," *Texas Law Review*, 95 (2017): 1595–98.

,	1	Endustes
-	t	Endnotes

5

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Miles Kahler is senior fellow for global governance at the Council on Foreign Relations and research professor-in-residence and distinguished professor emeritus at American University's School of International Service. Previously, he was Rohr professor of Pacific international relations and distinguished professor at the School of Global Policy and Strategy and the political science department at the University of California, San Diego.

Kahler is a senior advisor and past member of the editorial board of *International Organization*. He received the distinguished scholar award from the international political economy section of the International Studies Association (2023). He has been a fellow at the Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars (2012–13) and the Center for Advanced Study in the Behavioral Sciences at Stanford University (2007–08). He was also senior fellow for international political economy at the Council on Foreign Relations in New York (1994–96).

He has published widely in the fields of international politics and international political economy, including articles and books on global governance, international financial institutions, and Asia-Pacific regionalism. Kahler received his undergraduate and doctoral degrees from Harvard University and a graduate degree from the University of Oxford.

ADVISORY COMMITTEE Foreign Influence and Democratic Governance

David Agranovich

Meta

Tyler Brace

United States Senate Committee on Foreign Relations

Samantha Bradshaw

American University School of International Service

Esther Brimmer, ex officio Council on Foreign Relations

Emerson T. Brooking

Atlantic Council

Sarah Sunn Bush

University of Pennsylvania

Alexander Anthony Cooley

Barnard College

John Fitzgerald

Swinburne University of Technology Ben Freeman

Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft

Jennifer Hsu

University of New South Wales

Devesh Kapur

Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies

Scott Kennedy

Center for Strategic and International Studies

Arthur Paul Massaro III

U.S. Helsinki Commission

Matthias Matthijs, ex officio Council on Foreign Relations

Jens D. Ohlin

Cornell Law School

This report reflects the judgments and recommendations of the author. It does not necessarily represent the views of members of the advisory committee, whose involvement should in no way be interpreted as an endorsement of the report by either themselves or the organizations with which they are affiliated.

Donatienne Ruy

Center for Strategic and International Studies

Bret Schafer

German Marshall Fund

Ian Vandewalker

Brennan Center for Justice

Audrye Wong

University of Southern California, American Enterprise Institute

Max J. Zenglein

Mercator Institute for China Studies

Cover photo: Voters participate in the 2024 Nevada primary. (John Locher/AP Photo)

Council on Foreign Relations cfr.org

58 East 68th Street New York, NY 10065 tel 212.434.9400 1777 F Street, NW Washington, DC 20006 tel 202.509.8400